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FAMILY CONTRIBUTION SCHEDULE FOR TTHE BASIC
EDUCATION OPPORTUNITY GRANT PROGRAM, 1974

THURSDAY, OCTOBER 3, 1974

U.S. SExNATE,
SuBcOMMITTEE oN EpUcATION OF THE
CoMMITTEE oN LaBoR axD PuBLic WELFARE,
Washington, D.C.

The subcommittee met, pursuant to notice, at 10:10 a.m., in room
4232, Dirksen Senate Office Building, Hon. Claiborne Pell. subcom-
mittee chairman, presiding.

Present:Senator Pell.

Committee staff present: Stephen J. Wexler, counsel; Richard D.
Smith, associate counsel, Jean S. Frohlichier, associaté counsel; and
‘Roy H. Millenson, minority staff director.

Senator PeiL. The Subcommittee on Education will come to order.

I welcome all of you and apologize for being a little late.

Today we will be discussing the basic educational opportunity grant
program family contribution schedule. . ’

As required by law, this schedule must be submitted to the Congress
for its review. -

This is indeed a continuing effort of oversight on the part of the
subcommittee to see that the original intent of the legislation is carried
out by the administering agency. .

Our experience with the family contribution schedule has beea
rather hit or miss. The original proposed schedule was, to our mind,
much too stringent in its treatment of assets, social security income,
and its treatment of the independent student. -

Last year, some modifications in the schedule were made through
consultation between the Congress and the Office of Education. I
understand that the most recent family conttibution schedule 1s more
in line still with original congressional intent.

Here, I would specifically note the treatment of assets, social
security and veterans' benefits, and treatment of the independent
student. I understand that these factors will be discussed by the Com-
missioner, and I do hope that the witnesses following the Comtnis-
sioner will, if they have comments on these subjects, make them
known to us.

I welcome Commissioner Bell here today and invite you to intro-
duce the rest-of your panel.

(1)
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STATEMENT OF HON. T. H. BELL, U.S. COMMISSIONER OF EDUCA-

TION, DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH, EDUCATION, AND WELFARE;
ACCOMPANIED BY S. W. HERRELL, ACTING DEPUTY COMMIS-
SIONER, BUREAU OF POSTSECONDARY EDUCATION, OFFICE OF
EDUCATION; JOHN D. PHILLIPS, ASSOCIATE COMMISSIONER FOR

STUDENT ASSISTANCE, BUREAU OF POSTSECONDARY EDUCATION, -

OFFICE OF EDUCATION; PETER K. U. VOIGT, DIRECTOR, DIVISION
OF BASIC GRANTS, BUREAU OF POSTSECONDATY.EDUCATION,
OFFICE OF EDUCATION; AND CHARLES M. COOKE, JR., DEPUTY

ASSISTANT SECRETARY FOR LEGISLATION (EDUCATION), DE- ]

PARTMENT OF HEALTH, EDUCATION, AND WELFARE

Mr. Bee. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

We have Charles M. Cooke, Jr., the Deputy Assistant Secretary for
Legislation; Bill Herrell, the Acting Deputy Commissioner, Bureau of
Postsecondary Education; John D. Phillips, Associate Commissioner
for Student Assistance, Bureau of Postsecondary Education; and
Peter K. U. Voigt, Director, Division of Basic Grants, Bureau of

" Postsecondary Education.

Senator PeLL. Thark you.

Mr. Bere. Mr. Chairman, knowing the pressure of time, I will
abbreviate and paraphrase my testimony if that is preferred, rather
than reading the entire statement.

Senator PELL. You may do that.

Please proceed.

Mr. BeLr. We are pleased to report that we are receiving 25,000
to 30,000 application forms per week, and have received over 1 million
applications to date. This compares to 500,000 applications for the
entire first year of operation. We attribute this increase in volume to
several factors.

First, as a result of your timely action on the 1973-74 family
contribution schedules, we were able to print and distribute the basic
grant applications by March. This allowed us to reach many poten-
tially eligible students while they were still in school.

Secondly, the comprehensive training effort which was conducted
between April and June of this year resulted in an increased awareness
of the basic grant program on the part of high school guidance coun-
seloss, postsecondary school officials, and others who are in a position
to assist students in making decisions regarding postsecondary
education.

These training sessions were conducted under a contract with the
National Association of Student Financial Aid Administrators, the
National Association of College and University Business Officers, and
the American Personnel and Guidance Association.

During this spring, over 500 sessions were held throughout the
country, and we were very pleased with the extent of participation a*
the secondary and postsecondary levels.

Finally, we believe that the financial aid community is much more
comfortable with the program this year, and a number of the opera-
tional and administraiive problems experienced in the first year have
been allevister! ’
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In addition to these ongoing activities for the current academic year,
we are also well underway with preparations to operate the program
for the 1975-76 academic year. As you may recall From our testimeny
last year, we are making every effort to improve further the timing of
the basic grant program for the next academic year.

A critizal part of this effort is, of course, the approval of the 1975-76
family contribution schedules. Our goal is to have next year’s applica-
tion forms printed and distributed to all high schools and institutions
of postsecondary education by thé end of January 1975.

ince the basic grant is intended to be the first step in building a
student’s aid package, it is most desirable to have applications
available at that time in order to permit financial aid officers to
coordinate effectively the basic grant with other sources of assistance
for students. -

In order to meet these objectives, we will need to have resolution on
the family contribution schedules by November 1, 1974. If that dead-
line is not met, the Government Printing Office has informed us that
our printing schedule will have to be revised substantially and we will
not have our materials printed and distributed until significantly later
than January. . .

We are hopeful, therefore, that we can work with you and your
staff in achieving an early agreement on modifications to the schedules.

In the current academic éfear, with total funding of $475 million
plus the carryover, Basic Grant awards for first- and second-year
students range from-$50 to $1,050, with an avera%e grant of $690.

Given the level of funding—maximum $685 million—we are likely
to receive in the fiscal year 1975 appropriation, to cover first-, second-,
and third-year students in the 1975-76 school year, we will be forced
to reduce awards below the levels for the current year without making
any revisions from the 197475 family contribution schedules at all.

Our estimate of the funding level necessary to maintain the current
award levels for the three classes of students was $762.5 millicn. This
estimate was based on the 1974 family contribution schedules.

With a $650 million to $685 million level of funding, awards will be
lower in 1975-76 than they are now. Substantial liberalizations in the
family contribution schedules would result in an even greater reduc-
tion in the student awards because of increased eligibility. Thus, the
changes we are proposing will result in reduced awards, some of which
may be considerably reg’uced below the awards for the current year,
and any additional revisions will increase this reduction.

Mr. Chairman, I will now discuss our proposed changes. :

The first modification we would propose is an adjustment to the
family size offsets. We would maintain the base which has been in use
and make an adjustment for expected inflation as measured by the 1974
Consumer Price Index. An illustration of the impact of this proposal
is attached as exhibit A.

Our second proposal is a change in the treatment of social security
and veterans’ benefits to the student. As you know, one of the con-
tinuing problems we havehad is the treatment of the “effective income
of the student,” which is defined by law to include any amount paid
to or on behalf of a student under the Social Security Act, which
would not be paid if he were not a student, and one-half of any amount
-of additional benefits paid through the Veterans’ Administration.

3
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Since benefits paid under the Social Security Act or through the
Veterans’ Administration are paid to students because they are
students, they appear to be for educational purposes and are a signifi-
cant factor in the calculation of the student’s eligibility index.

However, the assumption that social security benefits, continued for
full-time students after they reach the age of 18, are available for
postsecondary education may be faulty for two major reasons.

Under the social security system, dependent children may receive
social security benefits until the age of 18 unless a dependent child
continues his or her education on a full-time basis, in which case the
benefits are paid until the age of 22. It is the amount of these benefits
received between the ages of 18 and 22 which are considered to be
“effective income of the student.”

Since these benefits would not be paid to v on behalf of these
children if they were not to continue their education, we have assumed
that they could be expected as a direct contribution for educational
puwﬁges. ) )

ile this modification did alleviate some of the problems we had
encountered, it appears that this treatment still results in inequities
for many recipients of social security benefits.

We would propose, therefore, that the social security and veterans’
educational benefits be included in and treated as “other family
income.” We feel that this proposed change will recognize the fact

. that these benefits are, in many cases, based upon family maintenance
requirements and are not based upon the student status of one family
member.

An illustration of the effect of this proposed change is attached as
exhibit B. '

We should point out, however, that for a number of social security
recipients—those who are from two member families—the current
treatment of social security benefits appears to be satisfactory and
-equitable since the amount of benefits received by the family is reduced
iff thSe applicant does not continue his or her education after the age
ol 18.

It would, however, be extremely difficult for us to collect the
necessary data and make determinations on the portion of the family’s
social security support which is based upon the applicant’s student
status. . . R

A second and much more serious concern is the impact which this
proposed revision would have on recipients of veterans’ benefits.

As you know, there are two kinds of veterans’ benefits which are
includ}éd in the definition of “effective income of the student.” The
first is survivors’ benefits which are very similar in nature to social
security benefits. The second is GI bill payments which are clearly
for educational purposes.

Since only 50 percent of veterans’ benefits are considered in the
basic grant system, a definite and strong advantage is given to GI
bill recipients. However, we feel that this inequity is not as serious
as that &ced by social security recipients and is one that we are willing

" to live with during the existing 1975-76 academic year in order to
give priority to correcting the problems of social security recigients.
This is not the best way to treat veterans’ benefits and, accordingly,

we intend to seek remedial action as part of our legislative program
for higher education next year.
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Our third proposed change deals with the treatment of assets. We
do feel, therefore, that our position regarding the consideration of
assets in the schedules, and our definition of those assets which are
considered, provide for a reasonable and justifiable approach in
measuring a family’s financial strength.

In the 197374 schedules, the ainount of assets which was considered
in the formula was that amount which remained after deductions were
made for any debts against the assets and an asset reserve of $7,500.

This treatment was revised in 1974-75 to provide for an offset
against the contribution from assets in those cases where allowable
deductions from income exceed the family’s incomne. This revised
treatiment has greatly reduced the numerous problems we experienced
last year with families having farm and smnlrbusiness assets.

We are, however, still concerned about those fainilies who have the
bulk of their assets in home equity, especially those with low- and
lower-middle incomes. We are proposing, therefore, that the asset
reserve of $7,500, which is now in use, be increased to $8,500.

According to our latest statistizs on 1974-75 basic grant applicants,
the overall net median home equity [l)osition of all dependent applicants
having home equity, is $10,535. The median asset position of those
families with home equity and who have incomes of below $9,000 per
year is below the $8,500 offset that we are proposing.

We believe that by increasing the asset reserve to this level, we
would alleviate the probleins we have receatly experienced. An
illustration of the proposed change in the treatment of assets is
attached as exhibit C. .

The last change we would propose deals with the independent
student who was employed on a full-tiine basis in the base year but who
"has left his job in order to pursue postsecondary education.

Currently, the independent student’s eligibility is calculated on base
year income data. The only provisions which would allow an inde-
pendent student to file & basic grant application, using estinated
current year income data, are (1) the inability of the applicant to

pursue normal income-producing activities due to disability or natural
disaster, (2) the separation or divorce of the applicant since the time
the basic grant application was filed, and (3) the death of a spouse
whose income was included in the calculation of family incoine.

Therefore, the independent applicant who was employed on a full-
time basis and earned income in the base year has often been deter-
mined to be ineligible for basic grant assistance even though the
income earned during that time is no longer available.

Accordingly, we are proposing a revision which would permit all
independent applicants, who were not students in the base year and
who were employed on a full-time basis, to file a basic grant application
using estimated current year income data.

We are propesing this change with some reservation, however. One
of the critical conceins we have is allowing what may be a si%niﬁcant
number of applicants to use estimated income in applying for basic

rants. )

£ A number of recent studies show that estimated income is unreliable
at times, and may not, in some cases, be a valid base to use in deter-
mining need for financial aid programs.

\,
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We are very much aware of this and will be developing methods to
verify the estimated data provided by these applicants to be sure that
abuses do not occur.

Under the regulation that we would draft to implement this change,
the student would be subject to a later adjustment in any initial pay-

“ment. We will be examining possible mechanism to accomplish this.

In summary, we believe that the proposed changes in the treatment
of family size offsets, social security and veterans’ educational bene-
fits, assets, and independent students will significantly improve the,
family contribution schedules for the basic grant program.

We have also provided you with some statistical tables on the im-
pact of the current family contribution schedules on 1974-75
api)licants.

shall be pleased to review these statistical materials with you
and then answer any questions you may have.

Senator PeLL. I understand that the form is still very complicated,
I think it would be good if a copy of the application form was included
in the reeord at this point together with your prepared statement.

Mr. BeLL. Yes, sir; we will do that.

I am also hearing about the complesity of the forms.

[The prepared staztement of .\lIx". Bell along with the information
referred to follows:]

H.
e,
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Mr. Chairman and Members of the Subcommittee:
I am pleased to be with you today to discuss the Basic Educational

Opportunity Grant Program and to share with you our proposals for modifying

A the Pamily Contribution Schedules for the 1975-76 academic year.

Before we begin a detailed discussion of the Pamily Contribution
Schedules, I would like to take this opportunity to give you a brief
status report on the current operation of the Basic Grant Program.

We are pleased to report that we are receiving 25-30,000 application
forms per week and have teceivc;l over 1,000,000 applications to date.
mi; compares to 500,000 applicationa for the entire first year of
operation. We attribute this increase in volume to several factors.
Pits;, as a result of your timely action on the 1974-75 Family Contribution
Schedules, we were able to print and distribute the Basic Grant app‘ncauons
by March. This allowed us to reach many potentially eligible students
while they were still in school.' Secondly, the comprehensive training *
effort which was conducted between April and June of this year resulted
in an increased awareness of the Basic Grant Program on the part of high
school guidance counselors, postsecondary school officials, and others
who are in a position to assist students in making decisions regarding
postsecondary education. These training sessions were conducted under a
contract with the National Association of Student Pinancial Aid Administrators,
the Lational Association of College and University Business Officers,
and the American Personnel and Guidance Association. During this Spring

over 500 sessions were held throughout the country, and we were very

1O
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pleased with the extent Of participation at the secondary and postsecondary
levels. Pinally, we believe t_hnt the finzn.ial aid community is much .
more comfortable with the Program this year and a number of the operational
and administrative problems experienced in the first year have been
allevi;ted.

The fact that the number of eligible postsecondary schools has
increased froe about 4,300 at the beginning of 1973~74 to approximately
5,500 now, allows students even greater flexibility in determining their
own educational goals. In addition, since most of these schools are
acting as disbursing agents for the Program, we have already issued
inicial authorizations totaling about $240 milljon to these schools to
cover awards to first and second year students for the first half of the
current school year. These initial authorizations will, of course, be
adjusted throughout the year to reflect the actual utilization of Basic
Grant funds at each school. ’

In addition to thes: ongoing activities for the current academic
Year, we are also well 11 ¢er way with preparations to operate the Program
for the 1975-76 academic year. As you may recall from our testimony
last year, we are making every effort to further improve the timing of
the Basic Grant Program for the next academic year. A critical part of

this effort is, of course, the approval of the 1975-76 Family Contribution

Schedules. Our goal is to have next year's application forms printed
and distributed to all high schools and institutions of postsecondary

eolacation by the end of January 1975.

.y
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Since the Basic Grant is intended to be the first step in building
a student’'s aid package, it is most desirable to .have applications
available at that time in order to permit financial aid officers to
coordinate effectively the Basic Grant with other sources of assistance
for students. In order to meet these objectives, we will need to have
resolution on the Family Contribution Schedules by November 1, 1974. If
that deadline is not met, the Government Printing Office has informed us
that our printing schedule will have to be revised substantially and we
will not have our materials printed and distributed until significantly
later than January.
_.—We_are hopeful, therefore, that we can work with you and your staff
in achieving an early agreement on modifications to the Schedules.

Before we discuss the proposed changes we are recommending, I would
like to make some general comments on the Family Contribution Schedules.

We think that it is extremely important to bear in mind, during
this review of the Schedules, t;mt the purpose of any need analysis
system is to act as a method of distributing resources.

I am aware that the Basic Grant formula has received some severe
criticism regarding its "strictness”. It has been suggested that we are
employing a “"rationing” system rather than a method which accm.'ately’

measures a family's ability to finance a student's ed ion. Much

criticism arises from differences in various families' perceptions of
ability--or willingness--to pay, which involves value judgments regarding
a family's standard of living.

Another point you may want to keep in mind during these discussions

of the Schedules is the relationship between the Family Contribution




Page 4 -
Schedules and the appropriation and how that relationship affects the
level of student awards.

In the current academic year, with total funding of $475 million
plus the carryover, dasic Grant awards for first and second year students
range from $50 to $1,050, with an average grant of $690. Given the ‘
level of funding (maximum $685 million) we are likaly to receive in the
FY 1975 appropriation, to cover first, second, and third year students
in the 1975-76 school year, we will be forced to reduce awards below the
levels for the current year without making any revisions from the 1974-
75 Family Contribution Schedules at all. Our estimate of the funding
level necessary to maintain the current award levels for the three
classes of students was $762,500,000. This estimate was based on the
1974 Family Contribution Schelules. With a $650-685 million level of
funding, awards will be lower in 1975-76 than they are now. Substantial
liberalizations in the Family Contribution Schedules would result in an
even greater reduction in the student awards because of .incteased eligibility.
Thus, the changes we are proposing will tesult. in reduced awards, some
of which may be considerably reduced, below the awards for the current
year, and any additional revisions will increase this reduction.

We would, at this time, like to explain the changes we are proposing
to be made in ihe Family Contribution Schedules. These changes, we

believe, reflect some of the major concerns which have been raised

during this past year. These concerns have included the family size
offsets; the treatment of social security and veterans benefits; the
treatment of assets; and the treatment of independent students who leave

their jobs to pursue postsecondary education. We have already outlined
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these changes for you in my letter of September 3¢, However, we would
like to review these proposals for the record.

1. Family size Offsets

The first modification we would propose is an adjustment to the
family size offsets. We would maintain the base which has been in use
and make an adjustment for expected inflation as measured by the 1974
Consumer Pt-ice Index. An illustration of the impact of this proposal is

attached as Exhibit A,

2. Treatment of Social Security and Veterans Benefits to the Student

As you know, another one of the continuing problems we have had is
the treatment of the "effective income of the student," which is defined
by law to include any amount paid to or on behalf of a student under the

Social Security Act which would not be paid it he were not a student and

one-half of any amount of educational benefits paid through the veterans
Administration. since benefits 'paid under the Social Secvrity Act or
thtough' the Veterans Adminjstration are paid to studente because they
are students, tf:ey appear to be for educational purposes and are a
significant fac'or in the calculation of the student's eligibility
index.
However, the assumption that social security benefits,

continued for full-time students after they reach the age of 18, are
available for postsecondary education may be faulty for twe major reasons.

' Under the social security system, depeniient children may receive

social security benefits until the age of 18 unless a dependent child

17
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continues his or her sducation on a full-time basis, in which case the
benefits are paid until the age of 22. It is the ssount of these benefits
received between the ages of 18 and 22 which are considered to be “effective
income of the student.” Since these benefits would not be pail to or on
behaif of these children if they wexe not to continue their education,

we have assumed that they could be expected as a direct contribution for
educational purposes.

Information from the SOf:ial Security Administration proves that, for
many student beneficiaries, this is not a fair expsctation as the following
example illustrates.

Assuming that the family unit consists of a mother and two dependent
children and the father is deceased, the amount of social security
benefits paid to the family is determined in the following manner:

A. A formula is applied to the base salary of the father to

obtain the primary insurance amount (PIA).

B. The PIA is multiplied by a percentage, {at this time 1508), to
obtain a family maximum. FPor purposes of this exarple assume 2
: family maximum of $400 per month. The amount which can be paid to
the mother and each dependent child is calculated on the basis of
75 percent of the PIA for each family member.

Mother's benefits = $205

1st child's benefits = 205

2nd child's benefits = 205

Total benefits . $615

.C. Sipce the family maximum cannot exceed $400, each family member's

benefits are reduced On a pro rata basis to come within the $400.

E lk\l‘clm o -'.s -3
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Mother's benefits = $134
1st child's tenefits = 133
2nd child's benefits = 133
Total benefits $400

D. If the first chnd_ reaches the age of 18 and does not continue
his or her education, the distribution of benefits paid to or on -
behalf of the mother ;nd remaining child is redetermined by taking
a different pro rata reduction of the total which may be.paid in

order to come within the family maximum.

Mother's benefits = $200
Child's benefits - 200
Total benefits = $400

Therefore, the child's decision regarding the continuation of his
education has no impact on the total amount of social security
benefits paid to the family.

It is, therefore, very difficult to justify the present requirement
that in all cases we consider all of the applicant's social security
benefits as being available to meet the costs of his postsecondary
education.

I have been advised that this issue was of primary concern in
discussions with the Committee on the current Family Contribution Schedules.
As a result of these discussions, the treatment of "effective income of
the student" was modified. In the 1973-74 academic year, the amount of
these benefits was included as a 100 percent contribution in the determination
of student eligibility. For the 1974-75 academic year the formula
provides that in those cases where the allowable offsets against the
total family income exceed the amount of that income, a deduction is
made from the effective income of the student to offset this negative

amount.
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¥hile this modification did alleviate some of the problems we had
encountered, it appears that this treatment still results in inequities
for many tecip;.ents of social security benefits. We would propose,
therefore, that the social security and veterans educational benefits be
included in and treated as "other family income.” We feel that this
proposed change will recognize the fact that these benefits are, ir} many
cases, based upon family maintsnance requirements and are not based upon .
the student status of one family member. An illustration of the effect
of this proposed change is attached as Exhibit B.

We should point out, howaver, that for a number of social security
recipients (those who are from two member families) the current treatment
of social security benefits appears to be satisfactory and equitable
since the amur.lt of benefitrteceiveq by the family is reduced if the
applicant does not continue his or her education after the age of 18.

It would, however: be extremely difficult for us to collect the necessary
data and make determinations on the portion of the family's social
security support which is based upon the applicant's student status.

A second and much more serious concern is the impact which this
proposed revision would have on recipients of veterans benefits. As you
know, there are two kinds of vsterans benefits which are included in the
definition of "effective income of the student." The first is sur\;ivots
benefits which are very similar in pature to social security benefits.
The second is G.I. Bill payments which are clearly for educational
purposes. Since only fifty percent of veterans benefits are considered
in the Basic Grant system, a definite and strong ad.vantage is éiven to

G.I. Bill recipients. However, we feel that this inequity is not as

serious as that faced by social-security recipients and is one that we

P
.
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are willing to live with during the existing 1975-76 academic year in
order té give priority to correcting the problems of social secutit.y .
recipients. This is not the be;t way to treat veterans benefits and,
accordingly, we intend to seek remedial action as part of our legislative

program for Higher Education next year.

3. Treatment Of Assets

As I am sure you know, the treatment of assets in the Basic Grani
Schedules has been the subject of considerable debate since the inception
of the program. Recently, there has been some discussion regarding
eliminating assets completely ftém the Schedules or exempting certain
kinds of assets (e.g., home equity) from consideration.

We believe, howaver, that assets must be considered in the Basic
Grant Schedules because they contribute significantly to a family's
financial strength.

The next issue which has been raised in the long debate over assets
is the suggestion that only "liquid"” assets be considered. However, as
you can imagine, the distinction be;ueen "liquid"” and "non-liquid®
assets ig a difficult one to make and one which involves a significant
degree of individual discretion and judgment. This again i1s a matter
which would require value judéments regarding a family's lifestyle and
personal financial objectives.

We do feel, therefore, that our position ;:egatding the consideration

of assets in the Schedules, and our definition of those assets which are

A
YR
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considared, orovide for a reasonable and juétiﬂable approach in measuring

a family's financial strenygth.

In the 1973-74 Schedules, the amount of assets which was conzidered
in the formula was that amount which remasined after deductions were rade
for any debts against the assets and an zsset reserve of $7,500.

This treatment was revised in 1974-75 to provide for an offset
ugainst the contribution from assets in those cases where allowable
deductions from income exceed the family's income. This revised treatment
has greatly reduced the numerous problems we experienced last year with
families having farm and small business assets.

We are, however, st;ill concerned about those families who have the
bulk of their assets in home equity, especially those with low and
lower-middle incomes. We are proposing, therefore, that the asset
reserve of $7,500, which is now in use, be increased to $8,500. According
to our latest statistics on 1974-75 Basic Grant applicants, the overall
net median home equity position of all dependent applicants having home
equity, is $10,535. The median asset position of those families with
home equity and who have incomes of below $9,000 per year is below the
$8,500 offset that we are pProposing.

We believe that by increasing the asset reserve to this level, we

would alleviate the problems we have recently experienced. An illustration

of the proposed change in the treatment of assets is attached as Exhibit C.

4. Treatment of Independent Students

The last change we would propose deals with the i;\dependent student

who was employed on a full-time basis in the base year but who has left

ERIC
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his job in order to pursue postsecondary education. Currently, the
independent student's eligibility is calculated on base year income
data. The only provisions which would allow an independent gtudent to
file a Basic Grant application using estimated current .yur income data
are (1) the inability of the applicant to pursue normal income-producing
activities due to disability or ratural disaster, (2) the separation or
divorce of the applicant since the time the Basic Grant application was
filed, and (3) the death of a spouse whose income was included in the
calculation of family contribution.

Therefore, the independent applicant who was employed on a fulle
time basis and earned income in the base year has often been determined
to be ineligible for Basic Grant assistance even though the income
earned during that time is no longer available.

Accordingly, we are proposing a revision which would permit all
Lndcpond;nt applicants, who were not students in the base year and who
were employed on a !un-uu'buil. to file a Basic Grant application
using estimated current year income data.

We are proposing this change with some reservation, however. One
of the critical concerns we have is allowing what may be a significant
number of applicants to use estimated income in applying for Basic
Grants.

A nusber of recent studies show that estimated income is unreliable
at times, and may not in some cases be a valid base to use in determining
need for financial aid programs. We are very much aware of this and

will be developing methols to verify the estimated data provided by

-
.
.
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thess applicants to be sure that abuses 40 not occur.‘ Under the regulations
that we would draft to implement this change, the student would be
subject to a later adjustment in any initial payment. We will be exemining
possible mechanisms to accomplish this.

In summary, we believe that the proposed changes in the treatsent
of family size offsets. social security and veterans educational benefits,
assets, and independent students will significantly improve the Family
Contridbution Schedules for tiie Basic Grant program.

We have also provided you with some statistical tables on the impact
of the current Family Contribution Schedules on 1974-75 applicants.

I shall be pleased to review thase statistical materials with you

and then answer any questions you may have.

ERIC
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Exhibit A
llustration of Proposed Change in the Family Size Offects

.

Family of 4 - 1 parent working
Family Income - $6, 000
Income Tax Paid - 0

One Child in College
74-15 Offsets Proposed Offsets
Family Income 6,000 6,000
Less Family Sise Offset 4,640 5,115
Discretionary Income - 1,350 [}
Times Expectation Rate .20 - .20
Expectation from Income $ 285 $ 177

'




Exhibit B

Hlustrstion of Proposed Cisut.e in the Treatment of
Social Security Benefits i

Family of 4 - 1 parent working

Famlily Income ~ $6,000

Income Tax paid - 0

Social Security Benefits to Student - $1,200

Present Method Proposed Change

Family Income 6,000 6,000
Other Income 0 1,200
Total Family Income ) 6,000 7,200
Less Family Size Offset 5,115¢ 5,115
Discretionary Income (113 2,085
Times Expectation Rate .20 .20
Expectation from Income 177 417
Effective Income of the Student 1,200 0se
Expectation from Effective Income 1,200 0
Expectation from Income and.

Effective Income of the Student $1,377 $ 417

*Note that the proposed Family Size Offset has been used to illustrate
change in the treatment of social security benefits only.

s*Proposed change includes effective income of the student in other income,

. 26 }
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Nlustration of Proposed Change in the Trsatment of Assets

Fanily of 4 - 1 parent working
Family Income - $6, 000
Income Tax paid - 0 *

Net Assets of Family - $9,000
One Child in College

Family Income

Less Family Size Offset

Discretionary Income
Times Expectation Rate

Expectation from Income

« Net Assets
Less Asset Reserve
Available Assets
Times Expectation Rate
Expectation from Assets

Expectation from Income and
Assets

*Note that the proposed 1975-76 Famil

the asset change only.

ERIC

Present Method

6,000

$ 252
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Proposed Change

$ 202

y Size Offset has been used to illustrate
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purposs:
8 pormanent “esident or are a permenent resident of

the Trust Terriories of the Pacific islends,

First, you should complete the spplication for determing-
mummmnmmmywm

(W
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&

with these mzteriels. Do not send money; your apphics-
tionwili beprocessed fres of charge.

Within four weeks you should receive a Student ENgibility
Report (SER) which will indicate the results of your

The SER should be submitied to the Student Finenciel
Nid Offfce at the institution in which you plan to enrolt,
where the smount of your Besic Grant will be caloulsted.

ADDITIONAL INFORMATION

8
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1t Is important that you read the Instructions vwhile com-
pleting the form. if the form is completed correctiy, your
spplication csn be processed without unnecessary aelay.
Every attempt has been made to includc only those ques-
tions that are absolutely necessary. All information will,
of courss, be trestad confidentially.

TO COMPLETE THE APPLICATION FORM:

—PLEASE REMOVE THE APPLICATION
rgglfTCAREFULLY BEFORE COMPLET-

—PLEASE PRINT ALL INFORMATION IN
BALL-POINT PEN OR IN INK.

—AS YOU ENVER INFORMATION ON
THIS APPLICATION, PLACE ONLY ONE
I;.%Tx'l:ER OR NUMBER IN EACH SMALL

exampLE: [\ [af4igl [ AN IN] [siri |

—ENTER AMOUNTS IN DOLLARS; OMIT
CENTS, DO NOT LEAVE DOLLAR ITEMS
BLANK; ENTER A ZERO (0) IF THE ITEM
DOES MOT APPLY TO YOU. DO NOT
USE WORDS SUCH AS 'UNKNOWN,"
IINONE'" OR llsAME."

—SEND THE COMPLETED FORM TO:
BEOG PROGRAM

BOX 2264

WASHINGTON, D.C. 20013

25

2

$+8. Enter the sppropriete information.
sbbrevistions when

L 3

Instructions

1
i
2
1

3

necesssry.
State Code for addresses is printed st
the right.

if you are single, without dependents,
omit question 7.

i
:
{
i
i

in olementary, junior high or high
school during the 1974-75 sca-
demic year.

Enter the sppropriste informetion.

39
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SECTION B—PARENT INFORMATION

MOTE: Whenever the term “parent” is used, this mesns your
nmo;‘:mnhuwwwnsmuwus.wwm;
more your support. If your parents are separsted
divorced, only Informetion which spplies 1 the parent who
pmvldummo lorgest amount of your support should be
submitted.

$=11. Enter the sppropriste information.
12, Enter the total size of your parents’ household. lnclude
on

besls. D?nmwmhv;llymmw:udh
enrolied in elementary, junior high or w9choo! dure
Ingthe 1974-75 scedemic yeer.

SECTION C—APPLICANT STATUS

14. 1t you lived with your parent(s), or plan to do 90, during
1973, 1974, .or 1975, check YES for 8
¥9or8. You would check YES If you lived at home for any

period of more then two consacutive weeks during that

your

%

yoor.
18. i you ware or will be listed as sn exsmption on

perents” Feders! Income Tex Return for 1973, 1974 or
1975, check YES for theappropriste years.

the velue of such In determining whether you re-
ceived more than $600 In finencial your
pearents.

MAPORTANT

Instructions for Sectien £ begin on page 4.

Please compiete items 17 thru 31 with your parents,
since they must supply u.."‘m”‘:'.f""mm”é‘n Income,
«penses, snd H your parents are sepersted or divorced,
on| lmmmwuummmmm
largest amount of your support should be submitted,

NOTE: 1t your parents are rs,idents of Puerto Rico, the Virgin
islands. Gusm, American Samoz, or tha Trust Territories and

they should anter the inf that to that
requ ysted in the items below.

AN )
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17. Enter the number reported on
Tax Retun form 1040, or line 7 of form 1040A. ¥ your
parents are married and filed separstely, enter the sum of
their sxemptions.

18. Enter the amount listed on line 15 of 1973 Federal |
Tax Rotum form 1040, or line 12 of form 1040A. If par-
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€. Child support recelved for those chiidren Incksded I
Hom 12 above,

& Other—inciude any other Income recelved in 1978
that wes not subject to Feders! Income Tax. Exsmples
of such income are: Interest on tax-free municipsl
bonds, untaxed portions of penslons, untaxed portions
of capital galns, military subsistence and quariers
sllowsnces and untaxed serned income.

Do et include any amounts received from student ald pro-
grame such as educationsl losns, work-study programe, or
acholerships.

21, Enter the amount of tax

1973, but will do so, enter an estimete of the tax peid,
uummmmw-zmnmumm
toflie a Return for 1973, enter a 2er0,
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hanafits only in item 44,
. All volarang benefits except those you received or edu-
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NOTE: pti P for items
37 and 38, see Instructions for Federal Income Tax Return 3
form 1040,

s for a iote oy of the

ASSETS

NOTE: In compieting items 3942, do met report any saset
more than once.

39. g, Enter the estimated present market velue of your
home.

b, Enter the amount of present unpaid mortgage or
related debts on that home.

a. Enter the sum of the estimated present market
value of other resl estate you may own (report farm
and business only In items 41 and 42 below) and
the total market value of your Investments, includ-
ing stocks, bonds, and other securities.

. Enter the sum of the amount of present unpald
mortgage or relsted debls on that resl estate and

the amount of debts sgainst your investments.

41-42, a. Enter the market value of your business
(including value of bulidings, mechinery, etc.). Do
nok include home if it wes listed in item 39.

b Enter the amount of unpaid mortgage or releted
debts on your business or farm. i you own pert
of  business (farm), enter only the velue of yeur
share of business (farm), snd only your share of
unpaid mortgege.

43, Enter the sppropriste amount. Do met inciude any
ived through educationsl loans.

APPLICANT

44, a. Enter the amount of benefits per month you expect to
receive between July 1, 1974 and June 30, 1978. In-
clude only those Soclel Security you
ncdnbouuuyoulnondllhnmnmdo
not know this amount, you may obtain this information

rity 's Dietrict Office

from the Soclal Security Administration’

that services your claim.
b, Enter the number of months you expect to receive
Soclal Security od ! benefits bety July 3,

1974 and June 30, 1975.

48, a. wmammummwmmqm
%0 recelve between July 1, 1974 and June 30, 1975 as
part of the Vetersns Educationsl Assistance—g.1. Bill
Program. i you do not know this smount, contact your
local Veterans Administration office. Also include the
amount per month you expect to recelve under the War
Orphane’ and Widows’ Education Assistance Program,
Include only those amounts that you recelve becsuse
you are or will be a student. Do not Inciude your
8pouse’s veterans benefits for education.

b, Enter the of months you expect to recee

benefits between July 1, 1974

:
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Senator PerL. As I understand it, you have made four changes.
Fivst you have updated it to take into account and consider inflation.
X Se(f:iond, you change your treatment of social security and veterans’

enefits.

Third, you have upped the asset reserve from $7,500 to $8,500.

And, fourth, the independent students are assessed on the basis of
the current year, not the previous year.

Mr. Berw. That is right, Mr. Chairman.

Senator PeLt. I think for the future if you could just say that in 1
minute, it will come through clearl{).

Is there an,\l'thin of imnportance beyond that?

Mr. Beww. I think we need to correct one point on the independent
students, and I will ask Mr. Phillips to respond to that, if he will.

Mr. Prinvips. Well, the reconnnendation kere covers only independ-
ent students who were working full-time the previous year, and who
are making a choice to leave full-time employment in order to go into
full-time student status. .

It is not for all independent students that we would use estimated
year date. .

Senator PeLy. I think the fault now rests almost entirely with the
Congress for not appropriating the necessary funds. The agency has
followed the intent of the Congress, broadened the base of those who
are eligible, and Congress has not, as it should have, appropriated the
additional funds to handle on an equal basis this broader base.

Is that not true?

Mr. Ber. I am concerned that the size of these grants not be
decreased so much that they lose their significance, as I am sure the
chairman is aware, in this regard.

Senator PeLL. Right. I regret it, too. We would hope that the pres-
sure of the different students who had already benefited by the basic
grant each year, as you know, would become an interest group who
would cause the appropriation to be expanded the next year. But this
apparently is not working as well as the subcommittee had hoped, and
I am sure you had hoped also.

Mr. Berw. Right. .

Senator PeLz. I commend you on the speed in which you have gone
ahead with the basic grant program, because you really have moved
fast especially bearing in mind the weakness of Government with
regard to expeditious action. .

would note that other changes in higher education programs made
more than 2 f'ears ago have not been similarly implemented.

When would you expect the regulations effecting the changes made
by Congress in the supplemental educational grant program and the
college work study program?

We are getting some questions on that. i

Mr. Berr. I will ask Mr. Herrell, who is the Bureau Chief, to
respond to that. .

Mr. HergeLL. Senator, it is expected that supplemental education
grant regulations will be out within the next 30 days. .

Mﬁ‘. BeLw. I would say, Mr. Chairman, that I am certainly pressing
on these.

1 have just constantly heard about our slowness in getting regula-
tions out, and I really feel that we have got to improve our track
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record. And I know we are constantly promising these, but they will
out, and we are making progress on this problem and the great
backlog that we have in this regard.

Senator PeLL. I guess my own ambition is to see these grants move
up to the full 1,400 and moving on from there. That would be probably
some years from now.

Mr. Brie. I would expect it would be with the economic situation
that we have now. .

Senator PrLr. But you see it operating as the floor on which we
will build some of the other programs,

Mr, BeLL. Yes,

And this, of course, is part of the whole package. And I think a very
fine student aid program so that we can make them really fully
meaningful, i

Senator PeLL. When Mr. Weinberger was before us for confirma-
tion, he referred to the grants as the Pell Grants.

Does anybody do that any more within HEW?

Mr. Bere. I have not heard that, Mr. Chairmen, and I am rela-
tively new. They still may be doing that.

Senator PELL. Thank you.

On a totally different matter, the Congress passed the Education
Amendments of 1974 this year, and this set up certain programs and
re%irements for the implementation of those programs.

ould you supply for the record, if you could, a status report on
the implementation of that bill? As you know, we are still awaiting
program recommendations and implementation to some of the 1972
amendments, and we do not want this same delay to occur this year.

[The status report referred to follows:]

IMPLEMENTATION SCHEDULE—PUBLIC LAW 93-38

Date pro-
Area SxctionNo.  posed :ulo
Title ! ESEA:
1, General and Jocal educations! agencies iy 101 Mar, 21,1975
2. State agencies. . . Apr. 18,1975
Bilinguai, 105
2. Fiscal yoor 1976 ; ] - {a'n'. 15197
Opex moetings - MR erree 106" Mar, 1.1
Ethnic studes.......oooeeeenennenn. 111 dan. 9,19
1. Equali Jan. 15,192
2. Fiscal year 1975 301-305 Feb. 15, 1
3.‘23:! 1976.. 301-‘305 agg l{, }!
Sheaclioted prvara 02408 Aot 1819
Simplfied state plan. Mar. LI
Privacy 43K(¢). S13 Apr. 13,19
Adult education Jan, 1,19
Roposs] o andl siograrn i i
Inst mﬂm ':“ 620 (‘):oz: l.’H!l
g o
eonresasasesssnnssan - r. 18,1975
M;um&m mm.".' . - eesrneasenone 832 N%v. 15,1974
TRIO- bilingusl, - y 833 s Apr. 18,1915
Veterans cost of instruction. esnnsnnsenenenres - 834 Dec. 23,1974
A oy AR the tegal prolession eeee oo I &5 i'p'? l%,'lxgg
Assistance g in PrOfEsSIOn...cueennnnnennecacnnes vomvene 3
Vi 0 3 (dlingual)........... o - essesessenee $41(s) Apr. 1,1975
ISCAW Wm-. o1 g e : ulfb) A:,. 1.1975

1 Date for on of full regulations; fuading criteria for fiscal year 1925 operation will be published esrtier and
ﬂmMm "
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Senator PeLL. I recognize some of these regulations are very,
ve.r‘y‘v difficult. For instance, the one on sex discrimination particularly,
with which we are wrestling.

And, also, I recognize your problem in connection with the privacy
of schools. And I have discussed it with Senator Buckley, and we hava
to accept the concept even though I oppose it on the floor. We have to
accept 1t now that it is law. I understand what you want us to do is to
dela{ it a year while you wrestle with it a little bit more.

Mr. 3eLL. You want a report on that?

Senator Perr. No, no.

On the implementation of the other provisions.

Mr. Berr. I will ask Mr. Herrell to respond to that.

Mr. HERReLL. In accordance with the demands of Congress, we
have 60 days to make such report, and we have nc reason to believe
that it will not be submitted to the Congress on time.

Senator PELL. Going to this question of the implementation of the
Buckley amendment, I have no reservations, hesitation about it
being postponed 1 year. But it would be very ood if Senator Buckley,
acquiesced in this, too. And I think it woulifi be a good idea if the
administration expressed its views to him.

Mr. Cooke. Mr. Chairman, if I mith, respond to that for a minute.

We will be having discussion of the privacy implementation with
staff on next Monday, and Senator Buckley’s staff has also been
invited to that.

T appreciate what you have said, and I am sure the administration
will be indeed in touch with Senator Buckley to discuss this issue.

You are absolutely correct that the compl»}exit,y of the privacy
amendments are such that it is going to take both the Congress and
the administration a bit of time to not go astray.

Senator PeLL. Another question that s of interest to this committee
is the antiregionalization language of the 1974 amendments which
require the bringing back to Washington of any program which was
moved after June of 1973, and looks with distavor on some of the
OMB directives that we believe circumvent the congressional intent.

Has this been impleniented? )

Have any programs been brought back to Washington?

M:. Bree. Yes, Mr. Chairman. .

The matter of where we are on this is a thing that we are examining
now in my office.

I think that one thing the recent legislation did was to settle thut
issue once and for all. And so it has kept us from being in the middle,
so to speak.

We are now examining what programs were placed out there after
June of 1973. .

I have a report on my desk on this matter at the present time, and
we expect that we will be in full compliance with that, at least by the
close of this calendar year. .

We are very conscious of that, and it is our intent, and my intent
personally, to see that we comply fully with that.

We will keep in close touch with your office and staff on this.

Senator PELL. Finally, it has been suggested that we might remove
assets entirely from the consideration of the basic educational oppor-
tunity grants.
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What would be the impact if that was done, if assets were not con-
sidered a factor?

How much would it lower the present grants to the student with no
more money *ﬁmﬁﬁated?

Mr. BeLL. The thing we are concerned about here, of course, is with
the limited money that we not dilute the amount of the grants.

I think Peter Voigt could handle some detailed discussion.

Sex:iator Pxrr. Just & simple question and submit the answer for the
record. .

If the assets were not considered, how much percentage wise would
that reduce the present grants?

Mr. Voigr. It would reduce the awards by approximately one-third
and possibly a little higher than that.
I think at full funding it would cost around $600 million, or an
increase of between 33 percent and 35 percent.

Senator PeLL. Thank you for a specific and clear answer.

Thank you very much, Mr. Commissioner, and I am happy that
you came and hope to see you again.

Our next witness is Mrs. Lois Rice, vice president, College Entrance
Examination Board.

Do you have a prepared statement?

STATEMERNT OF MRS. LOIS RICE, VICE PRESIDENT, COLLEGE EN-
TRANCE EXAMINATION BOARD, ACCOMPANIED BY JAMES BOW-
MAN, EDUCATIONAL TESTING SERVICE

Mrs. Rice. No, Mr. Chairman.

I have notes, and I am not giving a prepared statement. I'm also
not appearing as a representative of the College Entrance Examina-
tion Board, or its members.

I should like to introduce a colleague, someone you sare familiar
with, Mr. James Bowman, of the Educational Testing Service, where
he is director of financial aid studies. . .

I want to say how very pleased wo are to be with you to discuss
basic grants with the father of that most significant program, which
probably should have been called Pell grants. It is a rogram that is
growing past infancy entering early childhcod and becoming the
centerpiece of the Federal strategy to support students in postsecondary
education. .

I should like to divide our testimony into two parts with Mr.
Bowman responding to some of the specific suggestions that the ad-
ministration has just presented to you, and then realizing all of the
time constraints of this particular schedule, I should like to suggest, for
the future some alternatives that I think the committee can consider
over time and for possible incorporation in the schedule for the
acadeic year 1976-77. .

First I should like to commend OE for its proposals which vaatly
improve, in my view, the equity of the basic grants schedule, partic-
ularly the proposed changes in the treatment of social security bene-
fits and independent students who have been previously employed.

I should also stress that I share OE’s sense of urgency that the
schedule has to emerge soon if basic grants are ever to become the
foundation on which other forms of student aid will be built.
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I regret, however, that demands of the ¢alendar do not permit this
subcommittee or its counterpart in the House to hear and debate in
greater degth alternatives for change in the schedule. Once again, we
are pressed into action.

I shall now turn to Mr. Bowman for some suggestions and com-
ments on the four proposals presented to you by the administration.
I shall then follow Eun with some suggested changes for the future.

Mr. BowMan. Senator, again it is indeed a pleasure to appear before
your subcommittee, and I would like to reiterate that I am primarily
sEeaking as an economist with some degree of experience amY work in
this area of student assistances.

I am not officially representing the Educational Testing Service nor
do their views necessarily coincide with mine.

Briefly, I'd like to comment on the proposals advanced by Com-
missioner Bell this morning, proposals which are generally steps in the
right direction.

With respect to the family size offsets, this is a step forward in
recognition of continuing pressures within the economy.

However, it is my feeling that merely to adjust the family size
offsets to the change irt the price index-does not really reflect-the actual
effects on many of the families for whom basic grants are intended
to aid. .

We have to remember that the family size offsets currently used in
the basic grant contribution schedule are based on extremely limited
budget standards where the bulk of expenditures occur for the very
basic f 1mily necessities. '

It is these necessities—such as food, fuel, housing, and clothing—
where price increases in our economy are the greatest and tend to
exceed the consumer price index as a whole.

- Inflation, as we allpknow, is a very cruel tax. But it is the cruelest
tax of all for the people of extremely low income.

With inflation predicted to continue at an unprecedented rate for
several years to come, a more equitable approach would be to have the
family size offsets based on a more liberal set of standards, for example
the BLS moderate, or some adjustment to the BLS low standards.

As indicated by Commissioner Bell, the proposals advanced for
social security and veterans’ benefits are long overdue. ]

The changes in social security eliminate a vexing roblem, not only
to families, receiving such benefits, but also to the financial aid com-
munity.

I pa);'tinularl support the proposal for changes in the treatment of
veterans’ benefits as family income.

As the 1974-75 summary statistics for the basic grant program
indicate, the t_percentage of veterans qualifying for basic grants is still
the lowest of any participating group in the program, even though
it is double the number that were found qualified in the first year of
the program. .

As the Senator is undoubtedly aware, the Educational Testing
Service conducted a study for the Congress under section 41 of Public
Law 92-540—that is the Vietnam Veterans Adjustment Assistance
Act of 1972. This report, entitled ‘“Educaticual Assistance to Vet-
erans,” under the three GI bills, found that the current veteran was ab
a severe disadvantage with respect to access to education in comparison
to his counterpart of World-War I1.

»
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This results from a combination of the limited benefits available to
veterans today, coupled with educational costs that have increased
faster then any other segment in our economy.

The study also found that while substantial need existed for addi-
tional resources, participation by veterans in other student financial
aid Erograms in the Office of Education has been extremely small.

These findings, together with other evidence, contributed, I think,
greatly to the unanimous passage in the Senate of & bill which in-
creased veterans’ benefits and provided, for the first time since World
War II, a direct tuition benefit payment. .

It is unfortunate that the House has not yet provided similar
provisions.

However, we do feel the proposed changes submitted by the Com-
missioner of Education for the treatment of veterans’ benefits will
assist in broadening benefits which are so sorely needed by this segment
of the population.

In the treatment of assets, the proposed increase in allowance is
again a very needed move.

We feel it will go far in aiding those families with limited moneys

-who have modest equity in their homes. ~ - - - - .

Again, while many special groups have been identified, it would
appear that that group where the greatest inequity lies is the small
farmer whose only assets consist of land improvements and equipment.

The provisions of an offset against the family size allowance will
assist in some regard, but it is probable that other steps are needed.

Many small farmers, particularly those with incomes under $6,000,
are being excluded from basic grant participation because of the
current asset treatment. .

A study conducted by the Washington Office of the College Entrance
Examination Board for the Office of Education indicates a more
equitable treatment might result for such families if only 50 percent
of the farm assets were used rather than the total amount which is
considered at the present time.

These are my basic comments. We strongly support the direction of
OE’s suggested recommendations.

Senator Pell. Thank you. Mrs. Rice, would you like to continue?

Mrs. Rice. Mr. Bowman has been referring to'some of the inequities
of the schedule for farmers and implicitly for businessmen. There
were some proposed remedies last year for farm families with low
earnings—under $3,000—or under the family size offset. They went

-2 long way to help farmers and businessmen. I should like to leave
for the record & copy of the study we conducted on the asset holdings
of farmers and businessmen as they relate to BEOG.

[The document referred to follows:]

.
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Mrs. Rice. Any suggestions for change have to have a set of
objectives. All of us know the objectives of the basic grants rogram.
Some things are currently occurring that do not live up to the intent
of that legislation.

The basic grants program authorized in 1972 was intended to open
college doors to any qualified student, with the amount of grant
fixed by his need, and irrespective of whether he lived in Arkansas
or Connecticut or Rhode Island, or whether ever he sought to go to
school. Sup(rlemented by other types of aid, BEOG could also assure
eligible students a choice among postsecondary institutions.

he framers of the legislation wanted the program to be equitable
and, above all, simple so that eligible students would have early and
certain knowledge of their entitlements thereby inducing new students
to K:rsue':lpportumties for postsecondary education.
entitlement grant program, such as BEOG, is most effective
when the applicant can submit a relatively simple application permit-
ting early and certain knowledge of the size amr amounts of his grant.
he asset tax test is complex and confusing to students and their
families, making it unnecessarily difficult for the applicant to complete
the application. - - . -

I should like to return to the asset test in just a moment. First I'd
like to share your very strong feelings about making the basic grant
program as simple and as equitable as possible. Then when we consider
substantive changes in the legislation, I should like to share with you
some thoughts that could meke the basic grants program, with minor
change, a type of educational voucher. .

At this point however, I'll restrict my comments to nonlegislative
changes, procedural changes in the family contribution schedule for
future consideration by this subcommittee. o

The basic grants program was not intended to restrict eligibility to
the program to a narrow population—although this is & result of a
$1,400 maximum award coz;pled with the family contribution schedule
developed by the Office of Education—it was not intended to dis-
courage needy students from participating in the program—although
this is, in fact, the efiect of the complex apglication rocedures which
have been detailed and developed by the Office of Kducation.

I should like to refer the subcommittee to table 2 of the material
that is received by the Commissioner, which shows the number of
defendent applicants by eligibility status and family income.

was somewhat disturbeg,l as I am sure you must be, by the small
number of applicants from families with incomes belcw $6,000 a year;
roughly 62 percent of the grants—admittedly they are small grants—
are gomng to families with incomes between $6,000 and $12,000 plus
family incomes.

Some very concerted effort has to be made to try to reach the pop-
ulation that has been so under-represented in postsecondary education;
namely, families with students from families with less than $6,000 a
year.

This may be a communications problem.

The following suggestions for change seek to maximize the intended
purposes, of the program and to minimize unintended effects.

irst of all, I should like to suggest Mr. Chairman——
Senator PELL. Perhaps I do not undarstand the table.

44
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You are saying that only 17 percent of those who have an income of
less than $3,000 received a grant?

Mrs. Rice. The table says that of such applicants only that
percentage was eligible.

It says 17 percent of all qualified applicants came from incomes
below $3,000.

Senator PeLL. I see.

Mrs. Rice. If you go down to the line that says total number of
dependent ap‘)licants or 62,000 from family incomes and compare
this with families below $3,000, $12,000 and above level, you will see
that in the latter category 247,000 applicants were in_the program.

Senator PELL. In other words, what you are saying is not enough
apglied out of that group?

Mrs. Rice. That is right.

I am not sure whether we are communicating with low income fami-
lies. I’'m not sure they are able to fill out the application.

There may be several reasons for this.

There are certainly more people in higher education in the $8,000
to $12,000 range. . .

Senator PeLL. Perhaps when you are in such a depréssed state of
poverty, you do not even try to think of breaking out.

Mrs. Rice. That is possible but these students have some hope
from the prograin.

Senator PELL. I think other social programs are designed to do that.
I am not sure this program is designed to have in it the capacity for
communication and getting people to break out. .

This is to make it available, and through other channels they can
communicate, we hope.

But, do you think it is part of the responsibility of this program?

Mrs. Rice. Yes—if we are to succeed in achievingequal opportunity.

What these data mnay suggest is that we are not communicating
adequately with agencies dealing with able low-income students
who could benefit from the program.

We know from all available data how high the aspirations for higher
education are within low income groups. Every study has pointed
this out. Higher education is often their only chance to break out of
the poverty cycle and to gain upward social and economic mobility.

I am simply saying, we may need to focus on better communications
with students who are in the kinds of schools where there is not ade-
quate counseling, where guidance counselors do not or cannot afford
to get to workshops, and where we need to reach a new clientele
seeking postsecondary education.

Senator PeLL. On the other hand, I think there are many com-
munities where to finish high school is a great achievement.

In my State, two-thirds of those who are over 30 years of age have
not completed high school. So, these are the parents of these youngsters

Mrs. Rice. There are many factors, indeed, that relate to this.

Senator PELL. That is one of the reasons they are not breaking out.

Mrs. Rice. I would like to turn to the tax on assets.

The application forn and the family contribution schedule could,
in the future, be simplified so that students and their families can un-
derstand them better and not be deterred from applying for the
program.
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Under current procedures, determination of family contribution is
complicated by the inclusion of a tax on assets. While the asset tax
has the merit of excluding students from high wealth, low income
homes—the fabled millionaire businessman who always shows losses—
the price paid is heavy, indeed.

Families are often led to believe that their homes will be confiscated ;
they have incentives to cheat in estimating the market value of real
assets. And they may be induced to invest in nontaxable assets.

I realize that assets—according to the law—have to be part of the
consideration under the BEOG Family Contribution Schedule, but
this tax could be simplified and the form simplified if future considera-
tion were to be given to considering the assets of anyone who does not
indicate assets in excess of some given amount—let’s say, $25,000 or
more in assets, or grobably $50,000 in assets. At worst a few odd ball
cases Would be made eligible. But if the millionaire can really keep his
income low, it seems to me that remedial action is required in Federal
taxation and not in the basic grant prograra.

First of all, the forms and accompanying wstructions are forbidding.

On the income and exg_ense side, families must report. adjusted in-

ed if after divorce or separation occurs after
application. They must report taxable income, income tax paid,.
earnings of both parents, medical and other unusual expenses.

Most of these items, in my view, could be eliminated if in the future,
consideration were given to a simplified form which merely based the
family contribution on taxable income taken immediately off existing
tax forms.

New York State uses taxable income in its means tax, and a report
of the New York State Board of Regents found a very high correlation
between net taxable income and gross tax.

The report noted, and I quote:

“Families rarely received more than $2,000 in nontaxable income
and inclusion of nontaxable income in the State’s means test would
have major impact on low income social security holders or families
where the principal wage earner is deceased or retired.”

I should also like to suggest for the future some change in the year
of income used in calculating family contribution—from the current
year income preferably to prior year or to estimated year for the year
in which the grant will be used.

Families must now report on the application form certain items
from their tax or W-2 forms for the tax year preceding the academic
year when the student will use the basic grant.

This requirenient effectively bars application for the program until
gimi}ies file & tax form. And for most Americans, that is not before

rl 15.

pStudents, therefore, cannot receive notice of their grant eligibility
until the late spring or summer preceding entry in the fall.

I am suggesting that «<onsideration be given to the use of prior year
income because that is income that can be reported accurately: it
also permits the use of taxable income. .

Furthermore, with earlier information, institutions could begin to
build a package of aid for grant recipients: basic grants could finally
become the foundation for other forms of student assistance.
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Another consideration for the future is to develop better definitions
of the independent student.

Currently, a student can achieve independent status if he is not
and will not be claimned as a dependent for tax purposes nor receive
more than $600 from his parents for 2 consecutive years prior to the
academic year in which the grant will be used.

Additional criteria is that he has not spent more than 2 consecutive
weeks in a calendar year with his parents. )

With no great ingenuity, a student could circuravent this last
requirement by spending a night every other week with a friend.

These requirements seek to prevent instant emancipation of the
student who could not qualify fI(’)r a grant if his families’ income and
assets were considered. I can understand the desire to prevent instant
emancipation but it seems to me that the program could be made
far simpler if characteristics which are not esily manipulated but are
easily’ measured were considered. For example, we could consider all
veterans independent, or all married students above a certain age
level, all orphans, wards of the State, students over 25 years of age,
ot some, other specified age level. Our CEEB_studies indicate in
consideration these categories alone, we would add only about 8
percent to the number of eligible independents students.

Those are a few suggestions, Mr. Chairman, not for the immediate
crisis in getting a schedule approved but for the future. I certainly
want to underline again the urgency of approving a schedule and do
hope these suggestions will provoke some thought in the Office of
Education, the educational community, and the committees.

Thank you.

1 shall be heppy to answer any questions.

Senator Peir. My understanding is that the situation exists because
more youngsters are being made eligible, each will get less unless we
put more money into the pot.

That is simply what our problem is.

In this regard, I understand your own recommendation would be
to dilute it even further, hoping that the pit would eventually get
filled, is that correct? .

Mzrs. Rice. Well, I think that some of my suggestions would widen
the eligible population. L

For example, if you were to move away completely from considering
assets—which could not be done without changing the statute itself—
it would cost about $300 million in the program.

But I think if we were taxing assets over $25,000 or $50,000, that
figure would be greatly reduced.

You and I have long urged and worked very hard to get more
money for the program.

Senator PELL. Are there any other ways that you can think of that
through the administrative side the program can be simplified?

I agree with one of the points you made that we want to keep this
as simple as possible. And one of the problems is that it is very
complicated. .

I think the administration has done a pretty good job at somewhat
simplifying it.

“J
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Do you have any suggestions along this line?

Mirs. Rice. I have just one other thought. The amount of social
security benefits that a family gets or is attributable to the student is
certainly a very difficult thing for families to deterinine. There are
complex formulas for determining these benefits. Lt might make somne
sense, to consider a standard amount, or average of the social security
educational benefits that students receive.

I am just pulling a figure out of the air at the moment because I
need to know more about those benefits myself, but we could possibly
fix in regulation or in law an amount for educational benefits that is
based upon an average. If they could be added to family income. It
is now very hard for families to figure all of these benefits and really
determine what amount goes into a particular child—note Mr. Bell's
testimony. .

While the administration’s proposals eliminate this problem to some
degree, I think if we could use somne fixed amount for benefits re-
moving a lot of the calculations that families niust now calculate.

Mr. Bowxay. Senator, if I might cominent, following the question
the Senator asked, I think the Emige of Education has gone a_long
way in trying to siinpiify its procedures.

he training sessions they conducted have helped immensely to
eliminate the complexity of the program. We need more work with
students too.
. S{;npliﬁcation of thie program will have to come through the statute
itself.

The CEEB and ETS are conducting several studies on the impact
on the distribution and effects of eliminating the various requirements
olf the statute. These studies offer greatest possiblity for fruitful future
change.

Senator PeLyL. Thank you both very inuch, indeed, and I know of
your interest in this subject, and I am glad you came.

I also want to clear the record at one point where I may have given
the wrong unpression in connection with the Buckley amendment.
Senator Buckley has given no expression of opinion as to what his
view would be with regard to the postponement or its elimination.

What I said is I thought it ought to be posiponed, but it is under
discussion.

Mirs. Rice. We should be happy to share with you a number of
letters detailing ‘concerns wé have been receiving from admission
officers and college presidents about the Buckley amendment.

Senator PELL.% would be grateful to have copies for the appendix
of the record.

AsIsay, I donot know what the view of Senator Buckley will be in
this regard, but it is a problem and I hope, eventually, that he may
be persuaded to see it postponed for awhile.

ut let me add that K(' made no commitment in that regard.

The next witness will be Mr. Robert M. Pickett, legislative director
National Student Lobby

Mr. Pickett, if you will conte forward, we will be pleased to hear
from you.

.
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STATEMENT OF ROBERT M. PICKETT, LEGISLATIVE DIRECTOR,
NATIONAL STUDENT LOBBY

Mr. Pickerr. Mr. Chairman, I would like to thank you for this
gportunit\' to_testify on the Basic Educational Opportunity Grant

xpected Family Contribution Schedule for the 1975-76 academic
year.

I am Robert Pickett, legislative director of the National Student
Lobby. During the period 1971-72, the Natioual Student Lobby
focused on the authorization of the BEOG program as the cornerstone
of the Federal Government’s role in the eventual development of full
and legally enforceable “entitlement” rights to access to postsecondary
education for each person in this country. If funding for this program
continues to increase, it will become that cornerstone.

While there are many aspects of the BEOG Family Contribution
Schedule which are worthy of comment and have been the object of
uch discussion in the last two approval cycles, we shall restrict our
comments to three main issues: the definition of independent students,
treatment of asséts, and provisions for ‘the use of current year data
for computing eligibility.

Before proceeding, o general comment about the BEOG Family
Contribution Schedule is in order. As has been pointed out on numer-
ous occasions during the short life of the BEOG program, the overall
effect of the family contribution schedules adopted by the U.S. Office
of Education has been to severely—perhaps unveasonably—restrict
access to the program for many lower middle income families.

Data for the first year indicated that the overwhelming bulk of
BEOG recipients came from families with yearly incomes below
$11,500. The existing 1egulations eliminate access for students from
families with $11,000 to $15,000 annual incomes and severely restrict
it for students from families in the $9,000 to 311,000 range.

Students from these groups can in many cases show demonstrable
need in large amounts, however the expected family contributions are
set at a level which excludes them from eligibility. These expected
family contributions are excessively high and often quite unreasonable
to expect from families hit hard by double digit inflation. The net
effect is to turn the family contribution schedule into a rationing device
for limited funds, rather than to serve as a true measure of the re-
sourccs available to a student to meet his first $1,400 of postsecondary
educational expenses.

While the National Student Lobby, along with the rest of the
postsecondary community, is still wrestling with the appropriate way
to deal with the question of how independent students should be
treated with respect to financial aid, we would like to suggest several
possible modifications in the definition of the indc;])ondcnt student.

We recognize the potential problems that could be caused in a
financial aid system characterized by extrentely limited resources
versus the potential demand for such funds. These suggestions, how-
ever, attempt to move the current system in the direction of a more
rational system that recognizes the reality of the world facing studerts.

We believe that the restriction relating to an applicant’s tax
relationship with his or her parents in the gsdar year prior to the
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academic year in which aid is requested should allow an applicant,
who has experienced a substantial change in circumstances, the option
to use his current year situation. )

The current regulation is of dubious constitutionality, and several
analagous cases dealing with eligibility for food stamps have concluded
that “tax dePendency in 1 calendar year as a basis for determining
an individual’s need in the following year has no rational connection.”
Standards of fairness and due process require that an individual be
allowed an opportunity to present current evidence that his situation
has changed and that present need exists.

_ The National Student Lobby believes that consideration should be
given to raising the maximum financial assistance “hat a parent can
ﬁgve an independent student to $1,200—including both cash and in
kind contributions. The $1,200 figure is selected because it is approx-
imately one-half of the total expenses of a resident student at a 4-year
public institution.

‘This figure should also contain an adjustment for inflation. This
maximum financial assistance level shou{d also contain an inflation
adjustor. The maximum cash contribution could be two-thirds of.that
figure—$800. The 2-wéek limitation on residing in the parents’ home
should be dropped altogether—this restriction is completely unen-
forceable. :

One possible approach would be to consider each month spent in the
parents’ home as the equivalent of a $50 in kind contribution. This
approach would encourage students to save the room and board they
would have to pay if they were forced out of their parents’ home to
retain independent status.

We believe that this treatment of the independent student might
bring regulations more in line with reality, encourage parents to assist
independent students up to some maximum figure, and provide the
self-supporting student with greater access to the program.

We would like to register our objection to the unreasonable require-
ments for contributions froin assets. The proposed $8,500 asset reserve
of the Office of Education is totally inadequate since the proposed
increase of $1,000 does not even keep pace with inflation since the first
schedule. The asset reserve should be raised to $15,000 with annual
increases tied to the cost-of-living increases.

The asset reserve is one of the most restrictive aspects of the family
contribution schedule, particularly with regard to lower middle income
assets with almost any amount of home equity. The bulk of most
family assets are contained in home equity. It is generally a nonliquid
asset and is particularly so during times characterized by 10 to 12
percent interest rates. The supply of mortgage money is so short that
it makes liquidity of home equity ir*0 a distant dream.

The National Student Lobby believes that provisions should be
studied to allow the use of current year income and tax dependency
in determining basic grant eligibility. The due process clause of the
14th amendment requires that the Government act on an individual-
ized basis, with general propositions serving only as rebuttable pre-
sumptions or other burden shifting devices. .

e believe that the use of a person’s previous year situation should
be a rebuttable proposition, Allindividuals and families can experience
a change in their inconlg sttuations, and in such instances should be
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allowed to use estimated current year income—by affidavit—to
determine current year cligibility.

The Department of Agriculture has taken recognition of this im-
portant principle in drafting its proposed regulations dealing with
eligibility of college students for food stunps—current year income
is used to determine eligibility.

T'he Office of Education has proposed “Permitting all independent
applicants who were not students in the base year and who were
employed on a full-time basis, to file a basic grant application using
estimated current year income date.”

We believe that this proposal should be broadened to allow all
independent students who haye experienced a substantial income
change over the base year—including those who were employed
art-time and were_part-time students in the base year—to file a

asic grant application using estimated current year ncowme data.

Each of our suggested alternatives should be earefully examined
and a cost analysis model should be developed to assess the impact of
each proposal on the following factors: number of cligible students,
size of the family contribution, number of grant recipients, average
grant-size, and number of independent stwdents. This information
must be brought to light before any major revisions are made in the
family contribution schedule, and only then can the varicus problems
of equity be dealt with.

Mr. Chairman, I would like to thank you again for allowing me
this opportunity to spenk before yeur subcommittee, and I would
welcome any questions.

Senator PELL. Thank You. I appreciate your coming here, and
recall the great help your organization was in the passage of the
Higher Education Act of 1972.

Are you a full-time lobbyist for the National Student Lobby, or o
student. yourself?

Mr. Pickerr. Yes, sir, I am.

Senator PELL. Are you a student also?

I\{{r. Pickerr. I am a part-time graduate student, doing extension
work.

Senator PELL. As I understand the problem, it is that the lower
middle income and the middle-income families are expected to con-
tribute still too much to the education.

Is this what you are saying?

Mr. PickETT. Yes, sir, probably in the incotne bracket of $12,000 to
$15,000 per year, that particular segment.

Senator PELL. I notice from the tables that Mrs, Rice gave us, that
the number of those in the $12,000 up who received grants, were
qualified, was about 18 percent, but the interesting thing is that the
number of youngsters who applied out of that income bracket almost
equaled the tota% number that applied for all the lower income brack-
ets, so that apparently is where the interest is, but the more eligible,
thebr}mre we qualify, the funds will have to be diluted, and this is the

robleni.
P Mr. Pickerr. Exactly. I realize this is a variable, that is the
problent. .

You are talking about a fixed appropriation, and you run into the

phenomena of the zero sum game in which, for every winner, there is,
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of course, a loser, and so whenever you talk about increasing the pool
of eligibles there is a resultunt decrease in the size of the average basic
grant, and this is one thing that I believe should be carefully con-
sidered for each of these proposals, like I mention.

The Office of Education, I believe, has an adequate data base from
the 2 years of family contribution schedule that they have, and so,
for example, for each alternate definition of the independent student
can figure exactly what the impact is.

If the resultant decrease in the size of the average basic grant for,
let us say, raising the home equity to $12,000 or $15,000, is a reduction
of only 875, perhaps that is a move that should be considered, because
a small reduction like that probably would not significantly impede
access for most students.

If the reduction is $150 or $200 then it should be looked at much
more carefully, and any steps should be taken with a great deal of
prudence and caution.

Senator PELL. My aim is that 16 years of education will be avail-
able to youngsters, not like the 12 years now.

The whole idea of the basic educational opportunity grant is that
ivhovid be™a big long step in that dir€etion, and when we finally see
the day that it 1s fully funded, we will be halfway to that concept.

(\{’ery good. I thank you very much for coming and being with us
today.

Our final witness is Mrs. Eunice I.. Edwards, associate director of
State and Federal relations for the National Association of Student
Financial Aid Administrators, and director of financial aid at Fisk
University of Nashville, Tenn.

STATEMENT OF EUNICE L. EDWARDS, ASSOCIATE DIRECTOR,
COMMISSION ON STATE AND FEDERAL RELATIONS, NATIONAL
ASSOCIATION OF STUDENT FINANCIAL AID ADMINISTRATORS,
AND DIRECTOR OF FINANCIAL AID AT FISK UNIVERSITY, NASH-
VILLE, TENN,, ACCOMPANIED BY RICHARD L. TOMBAUGH, EX-
ECUTIVE SECRETARY OF NASFAA

Mrs. Epwarps. Good morning. Thank you very much for allowing
Mr. Richard L. Tombaugh, executive secretary of NASFAA to
accompany me.

We are pleased to have the opportunity to ap%gar before the sub-
committee today to present the views of NASFAA regarding the
proposed family contribution schedule for the 1975-76 basic educa-
tional opportunity grant program. .

T'have been asked to advise you that our testimony also reflects the
views of the American Council on Education, which has chosen to
endorse this statement rather than present additional verbal testimony.

Each of these appearances relative to the basic grants program
becomes more pleasant than the last, in that each time the Office of
Education proposes changes similar to those we have previously
recommended. While we regret the passage of time required for our
positions to gain acceptance in USgE, we appreciate the fact that
we have fewer and fewer problems with their proposed schedule when
it comes to you for approval.
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More specifically, we applaud the USOE proposals to treat all of
the social security income and one-half of the Veterans’ Administra-
tion benefits as a_part of the family income, and to use the estimated
income of the independent student who had been employed full time
during the base year. Both of these changes are consistent with recom-
mendations we have advanced since the inaugural year of the basic
grants program.

Attached to our statement is a comprehensive analysis of the current
difficulty with the social security treatment as provided to M,
O'Hara by one of our colleagues last May. While Mr. Dent’s proposed
solution i3 certainly an alternative with ultimate fairness, we endorse
the USOE proposal as being adequately equitable and significantly
more practical to implement, in that it avoids further comnplicating
the student application.

The current inequity in assessing the eligibility of independent
students upon their earnings during the prior year when they were
not full-time students is obvious. Any residual earnings from previous
employment will be considered as applicant savings, but students
. should not be disqualified by an earning level they no longer realize

due to their full-time student status. K * : -

The remaining two changes proposed by USOE are also commend-
able, and are, in fact, necessary to make the Basic Grant estimates of
family ability to support educational costs in any way reasonable.

However, we feel they fail to go nearly far enough in this regard.
If the basic grants family contribution schedule is to be anything
more than a rationing device, which in our opinion it has thus far
" been serving to do, additional changes beyond those proposed by
USOE are necessary.

The primary prt%lem with the assessment of family ability to pay
educational expenses continues to be, despite the pro osed updating
for cost-of-living increases, the family size offsets allowed against
income for purposes of providing for subsistance of the family.

The use of low-income thresholds of the Social Security Administra-
tion does not recognize the real cost of maintaining a family in today’s
economy, and in practice this requires a family to live at or below the
poverty level before it is excused from making a contribution under
the proposed schedule.

While we understand, and we believe that the purpose of the pro-
gram is to aid the truly needy student, we believe that this is a httle
too much to ask. We urge that, at the very least, the program utilize
the most recent low-income levels defined by the Bureau of Labor
Statistics, which are more reflective of the true costs of maintaining a
family in the present economy.

We would suggest that the BLS moderate-income levels would be
even more appropriate. To ask a family to make a contribution toward
educational costs when it cannot even afford to purchase a reasonable
standard of living seems to us to be unduly harsh, as well as unjust.

The BEOG treatment of assets deviates even more than the treat-
ment of income from generally accepted practices of assessing ability
to pay. In our opinion, the proposed sc redule does not adequately
provide for the emergency and retirement needs of families, nor does
it properly recognize the inability to convert nonliquid home equity
or business/farm assets to cash for educational purposes.
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The propnsed change in the asset allowance from $7,500 to $8,500
is hardly worth the cost of reprograming the computer, inasmuch as
it reduces the expected contribution from assets by only $50. It does
very little to reduce the number of families who are being disqualified
because they have accrued a modest equity, much of it in paper ap-
preciation, in a home, farm, or business.

At the level of affluence which we believe should be qualifying for
basic grants, assets are negligible unless those assets ave essential for
the provision of the family’s living, as in the case of small businesses
and farms. Therefore, we repeat our prior recommendation that:

(1) The asset reserve allowance for all families should be increased
from 87,500 to $15,000.

(2) Fifty percent of family farm and business equity should be
excluded from the calculation of contribution from assets, in recog-
nition of the necessity of those assets for future income production.

These two recommendations are based upon a study conducted
recently by the College Entrance Examination Board.

This treatment will have the effect of protecting the low- and mod-

.erate-income families with most; of, their assets in home, farm, or small

business to a much greater degree than would be the case in the pro-
posed USOE treatment, but will continue to assess the families with
sizable asset holdings in excess of income producing or retirement
needs. We believe that the purposes of the program will be more
effectively served by these changes in the contribution schedule.

While not directly related to the family contribution schedule, the
subject of this hearing, we think the subcommittee should know
that the basic grants program is operating much more smoothly as
we be;iin the second year of operation.

While the timetable is still far behind what it should be if BEOG
is to form the foundation of student assistance, and while there are
still procedural problems to be worked out, the attitude of the fi-
nancial aid community toward the program is much improved.

We would like to believe that the training project conducted by
NASFAA, the American Personnel and Guidance Association, and
the National Association of College and University Business Officers
throughout the country last spring has contributed significantly to
that positive feeling. o

Certainly the improved processing time and the simplification of
the application an(r student eligibility report have made a contri-
bution to the overail effectiveness of the program. We would urge the

-subcommittee to review our recommendations for legislative changes

in the piogram as it begins to draft authorizing legislation over the
next {ew months. )
M. Tombaugh and I would be happy to respond to any questions
'o;x might have at this point. We appreciate the opportunity to appear
efore you.
A co);nprehensive analysis of the current difﬁcult{ with the Social
Security treatment prepared by the University of Massachusetts,
dated May 29, 1974, follows:]

»
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Nay 29, 1974

The Honzzzble James G. 0'Hara

e R ittin
ouse Office Buildi

Waskington, OC 20515 -

Dean Congreddman 0'Haras

As you continue youn neview of student aid programs, T would Like Lo bring
one paaticulan point tc your attention. The xelationship between social security
betefits and fedenal aid programs, specifically the Basic Grant Program.

1 am enclosing a copy of a dragt chapter T have written fox inclusion in the
College Scholarskin Seavice's Manual fon Financial Add Oﬂéicw but as it 48 some-
w_lw.t Lengthy T'LL try and nestate The prodblem moxe succunctly.

Social secunity benefits axe extended beyond age 18 lup to age 22) to full-
time, umannied students of parents covered under the Socidl Security Act.

The Basic Grant Program considens the social security bemefits neceived by
an individual student as the student's nesource and neduces BEOG eligibility as a
result; aid administratons ane Likewise suprosed Lo consider social sccunity bene-
20'4? although the Office of Education has never issued a definitive statement on
the benefits are to be counted.

The problem 4s a simple cne, the sofution is mone complex. AS you will nete
on Table I, social security bemefits are not semsitive to family size. At the
minimum benefits, Shexe .8 no difference beticeen the one child and Lwo child family.
At the average and maximum benefits, there is an increment between one and Bio
chiltdren; but, thereafter, the total amount neceived by the family unit is a constant
negardless of how many children ane {nvolved.

4
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TABLE 1
SOCIAL SECURITY BENEFITS - MARCH, 1974

X ° " Mother® and Children o Age 22
1. Fathen deceased: 7 cdln Scﬁﬁ 4 d $ edn
[ [

[ [
Hinimum benefits to family jmother mother | mother |mother |mother
135.80 Maximum 67.90 45.20 34.00 27.20 22.70

ea, ea. . ea. .
135.80 135.90 136.00 136.00 136.20
Average benefits to family |[177.00 139.40 104.60 83.70 69.70

418.20 Maximum . . ea, ea. ea. ea.
354.00 418,20 418.40 418.50 418.20

PIA 304.90
Maximum benegits Lo family |228.70 184.40 138.30 110.70 92.20
553.20 Maximum ea, ea. ea, ea. ea.
. 457.40 §53.20 553.20 553.50 553.20

The stated purpose of the extension of social security bemedits was to assist

" students in continuing thein education - a financial incentive and Aupport measune.

1§ we Look Lo average benefits, and considen one example, t.heoprwbtuu 44 obvlous.
Assume a mother and 3 children with social secunity as the only income.

" They have been receiving $418.40 per month. The eldest child tunns eighteen and

becomes a full-time student. That individual is nmow mailed a separate check for
mcﬁ umm&wthu and other aga ‘ﬁﬁ“" mcgésc a check for 53!3'.1‘0. The
epo: (s social secunity benefits on hi application. The approxi-
mate $950 xeponted reduces his eligibility by a Like amount. Fox the 1973 process-
g‘gdwc, the great majonity of oun social security recipients did not receive
gm.

Thus, the socdal security recipient student is not eligible fox much {inanciat
-aid, and the Living standand of his mother and siblings s Aeduced.

1§ the individual chooses not to ga 2o college on a full-Lime basis, then the
mother sTill contirdes to necelve the $418.20 fox herself and hen . Hoo other child-
ren and the eighteen year old can work and/on attend school part-time (with poten-
tally increased aid eligibility a8 social security benefits arc not counted).

The effect of cunrent regulations on all social secunity fwu'uu that have
more dependents than are needed Lo reach the maximum benefits (mone than one child
dn disabled and xetirod cases, mone than fivo in deceased cases) is o neduce the
student's eligibility for awd while also reducing the social security received by
other members of the family unit below the Level they would kave secedved 4§ the

3
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The Hononable Jamed G. 0°'Haxa Page 3 May 29, 194

other dependent was not a student, The negutations make Lt economically dis-
advantageous fox a socdal security recipient Lo go on 2o college.,

1 can see O possible solutions to the problem.

1) Treat the student's docial security apart from the family's.
The family unit including children under 18 would continue to
get their maximum entitlement, The student's social secunity
would be ‘additional monies and a positive incentive Lo enoll

* i poat-secondany education,

Apply a student increment aegulation Lo {edenat atudent aid program,
d.¢e., information is collected on mumber of dependents and the
total social security income of the family, 1§ there are moxe than
the needed number-of dependents not counting the applicant, then

w0 socdal aecunity benefits are changed to the applicant.

Thus, one child fanities and some Boo chitd familties would have socinl
secunity coimted ar a dtudent resource as it i now but Larger families would
not have 2o suffen an income reduction because one of the family decided Lo go
20 college, 1¢ .4s probably impossible 2o do anything about Basic Grant xegu-
Lations at this Lime but with the inclusion of 4-5 questions on social secunity,
it shoutd be possible to Implement a student increment approach for 1975-76,

Ab a temporsry measure, we aae adviding our ‘students ‘Iwm over the maximum
size families mot to apply fon continuation of social secunity benefits and 2o
indicate on their BEOG application that they will not be u.c.avi.ng said benefits.

1 hope that Jn the counse of your heanings, you will §ind Lime to'corul.du
the xote of social security dn atudent aid, The present situation obviously
forces ub 2o deal in injustices and tenns economic disdncentive to familied

L ab
student assistence - yet anstien area where rhetoric and xeality ane in conflict.
Thank you for your Intexest in student assistance programd,

Sincerely,

NI\

Richard A, Dent
Directon, Financial Aid Services

e
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Senator PELL. Thank you very much for a fine statement.

You mention here that there should be a yearly review of the recom-
mendations, and review of legislative changes.

What legislative changes are you recommending?

Mr. ToumBaveH. This refers to our prior testimony, over the past
several months, of legislative change that might be done when the act
is authorized prior to next June.

. ét does not specifically refer to any of the testimony we gave here
oday. o

Senator PELL. Just to refresh my memory, what are your legislat:ve
recommendations?

Mr. ToMBAUGH. There are a number of things that we thiik need
to be clarified as far as intent is concerned.

OE seems to have felt they can get around one of them, the treat-
ment of social security and GI biﬁ as a part of family income rather
than student resource.

Senator PELL. That is being changed now.

But what are your recommendations to which you refer?

Mr. TouBaven. The primary factors, I think, are with respect to
the need to even have a separate need analysis concept built into this
Frogram in that there are already existing mneans of determining a

amily’s ability to pay. '

I will need to review our other testiniony. We can submit that to
youin writing if you like.

Senator PeLL. I was just wondering. .

You said something here about we would urge the subcommittee to
review our recommendations for legislative changes.

Mr. ToMBAUGH. Can we submit what we said in the past?

Senator PELL. Yes, submit it for the record.

[The material referred to and subsequently supplied follows:]

NATIONAL AsSoCIATION OF STUDENT FINANCIAL AID ADMINISTRATORS,
Washington, D.C., October 10, 1974.
Hon, CLAIBORNE PELL,

Chairman, Subcommiltee on Education, Committee on Labor and Public Welfare,
Washington, D.C."

DEAr Sexator PELL: As indicated in our testimony of October 2, the National
Association of Student Fiuancial Aid Administrators has developeé a number of
suggested revisions in the authorizing legislation for the Basic Educational Op-

ortunity Grant program. Qur reference in the testimony was somewhat mis-
eading, inasmuch as our prior testimony on this subject in recent months has been
confined to House Subcommittee hearings, because of your intense involvement in
elelsentery and secondary legislation,

Attached you will find excerpts from our testimony before the Special Subcom-
mittee on Education in the House relative to the BEOG program. We will be
prepared to provide similar testimony to the Senate Subcommittee for any hearings
on the programs of Title IV which you might schedule in the weeks and months to
come.

Thank you again for the opportunity to provide our views on the Family
Contribution Scﬁedule. Mrs. Edwards and I appreciate your dedication to the goal
of equality of opportunity which we all share.

Sincerely,
Ricuarp L. ToMBAUGH,
Ezecutive Secretary.
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NATIONAL ASSOCIATION OF
STupeNT FINANCIAL AID ADMINISTRATORS,
Washington, D.C., September 17, 1973.
Mr. Perer K. U. Voior, .
Acting Coordinalor, Basic Grants Program
U.8. Office of Education, Washinglon, D.C.

Dear PETER: I am writing to confirn our recent discussions about the nced for
some kind of reimbursement or allowance to institutions for the administrative
costs associated with the Basic Grants Program. Although the Basic Grant is a
non-institutionally based program in comparison to the SLOG, NDSL, and CW-
SP responsibilitics we now have, there still are significant investments of time and
effort on the part of the financial aid and business offices involved. In fatc, the
administrative dutics requested of the institution, beeause of the coordination
required with the other programs, are only slightly less than the “‘college-based”
programs.

In order to document this request for financial consideration, allow me to list
%omc of the functions being provided by the institution for the Basic Graits

rogram.

(1) Distribution of Applications. Although we all hope that this year will prove
to be atypicsl, a large portion of the distribution of ap dlications fell to the post-
sncondary -chools. MY university and many others sent BOG forms to all admitted
freshmes sinve the high schools were closed and could not be effectively used for
distribation, As the \)rogrum expands to include continuing students, much of the
distribution lond will fall upon the financial aid officer.

(2) Counseling. Much institutional time has been and will be utilized in counsel-
ing students and parents about the Basic Grants Program. The layman is eaxily
confused about the number and complexity of the forms involved in the many
finanecial aid programs, how the various programs interact, and the reasons for
the varying ontcomes. The only onc location easily identified ag being involved
in almost all aspects ie the institutional aid officer, and he takes the brunt of all
such questioning. There is no doubt that the Basic Grants Program added im-
measurably to this counseling load.

(3) Freliminary Award Calculation. While not very involved for each application,
particularly this year when cost was not a factor at many schools, the sum total
;\'ill prove to be considerable when cost becomes a variable and numbers become
arger.

4) Revision of Previous Awards. Again we can hope that the current year will be
atypical and that future BOG determinations will, for the most part, be made
early cnough to be reflected in the original aid package. Realistically, however,
there will always be n_significant number of students who, for one reason or
another, will not have BOG eligibility determined prior to the package and will
require “reworking” by the aid officer.

15) Final Award Delermination. As with the preliminary determination, this
function will become much more time-consmming when cost becomes « factor and
numbers increase. The need to provide this step in the process at the time of
registration compounds the responsibility.

(6) Paymen! of Awards. Whether done by check or crediting the recipients’
accounts, the actual payment involves a significant expenditure of institutional
time and cffort. The cost of producing a check is estimated to run from 65¢ to
$1.00 each, and the accounting costs for crediting accounts is little, if any, less
expensive, considering the need to obtain a signed receipt.

(7) Accounting and Reporting. Although somewhat difficult to gauge at this time
due to the yet unpublished regulations, these functions presumably will be
similar to the institutional responsibilities in the collegc-based programs. 1ope-
fully, rome of the procedures Feing forecast for this aspect, such as the personal
signatwes of the aid officer on each individual award form, can be simplified.

Thus, even though the Basic Grants Program is “advertised” as a non-insti-
tutional program in nature, the school indeed has a considerable involvement in
the administrative process. In fact, the administrative functions are little, if any,
less demanding than those of the SEOG program. While it is undeniable that the
institution reccives benefit from the program via the students it supports, it is
increasingly difficult for the school to cover the expanding costs of operating the
federal programs. As with all other clements of the federnl assistance programs,
we have need for a8 government-institution partnership in paying for the addi-
tional costs of operation. Thus, the National Assaciation does not seck full reim-
bursement of these costs, but only partial relief for the expenses involved.

L
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Since our last discussion concerning the provision of an administrative cost
allowance to institutions for their part in the Basic Grant Program, I have asked
a number of financial aid officers to providc estimates of actual cost to perform
the various functions required. As you can appreciate, this is very difficult to do
at this Point in time because of the fact that we have not been through a complete
cycle of operation, nor do the institutions even know what all the accounting and
reporting requirements will be until the final set of regulations is published.

he estimates I have received cover a substantial range, probably dependent
upon the functions included. They run all the way from $5.00 to $40.00 per appli-
cation processed, but, most are concentrated in the $10.00 to $15.00 range. Some
of the variation depends u{)on whether or not data processing costs are passed on
to the individual financial aid and or business offices involved; whether or not
professional stafl time spent in counseling students and parents is considered;
whether or not space and utility costs are prorated; etc.

Pending more comprehensive review, when we have a year’s experience under
our helts, I would suggest the following hypotheses about institutional costs of
administration:

(1) A “per application” allowance makes more sense than a percentage of dollars
involved, since there is little, if any, difference in the cost of processing a small
grant versus a large one.

(2) The “per application” cost is a function of the number of applications
actually handled; there are basic costs of processing even one recipient, i.e., setting
u% the account, operating the letter of credit, filing the required reports, ete.,
which do not increase in direct proportion to the volume handled, while other costz
are incurred on each application processed (for example, drawing a check for
payment). Therefore, a sliding scale based upon volume would probably be the
most fair to all concerned. A low flat rate would be satisfactory to larger institu-
tions with greater numbers to process, but would be unfair to smaller schools. A flat
rate sufficient to cover the costs for smaller “users’ would unduly reimburse the
larger volume schools. This may be an academic issue this year in view of the
funds available for reimbursement, but should be considered henceforth.

(3) The cost of administration should be shared equally by the federal govern-
ment and the institution. Although the institution is a beneficiary of the program
it is to the advantage of the Office of Education that these functions be carrie
on by the institution. Not only will the students be better served, but it will be less
expensive to reimburse institutions for half of the cost than to perform the same
functions within O.E. or contract out for the services.

Again pending further evaluation after a year or so of- experience, NASFAA
recommends that the partial reimbursement of administrative cost be based upon
the following formula: .

$10.00 per processed application for the first 100 recipients
$7.50 for each proccssed application over 100 but less than 500
$5.00 for each processed application over 500 .

It is our belief that this formula will provide reimbursement approximating one
half of the actual cost of administration at the institution.

I will be happy to discuss this proposal in depth with you at your convenience.
Do not hesitate to call upon me.

Sincerely, .
Ricuarp L. TomBAUGH,
Ezecutive Secretary.

Norta Daxkora StaTE UNIVERSITY
OF AGRICULTURE AND APPLIED SCIENCE,
Fargo, N. Dak., May 29, 197}.
Mr. PeTer K. U. Voigr, .
Direclor, Division of Basic Granls, D%mrlment of Health, Education, and Welfare,
Office of Education, Washinglon, D.C.

Dear MR. Voigr: The cagerly awaited “Basic Grant Payment Schedule” for
1974-75 has arrived; however, I am deeply disturbed by the provisions of the
schedule which dictate that actual individual cost data be established and utilized
in determining the amount of the Basic Grant stipend.

Our office has dclayed scnding 1974-75 award notices to students pending
receipt of the “Basic Grant Payment Schedule” with the expectation that the
exact amount of the Basic Grant could then be determined and specified as a
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resource on the student’s award letter. This was considered essential to eliminate
(or at least minimize) subsequent adjustments to individual aid packages. Because
of late notification of BEOG Awards, most 1973-74 award letters mailed last
summer did not include the Basic Grant Award and, as a result, hundreds of aid
revisions were required when the BEOG recipients arrived on campus in the fall.
These revisions generated an administrative burden of near chaotic proportions—
we do not relish the prospect of a similar ordeal this fall.

In spite of this concern, however, we discover that the provisions of the new
“Basic Grant Payment Schedule” ‘would create an administrative problem of
even greater size and complegity. First of all, there is no conceivable method by
which we can establish individual room and board cost figures for BEOG recip-
jents until late summer or until they arrive on campus this fall; consequently, we
will be compelled to either delete reference to the EOG on the award letter, or
establish an “‘average” cost and calculate an estimated BEOG stipend on this
basis. In cither case, we must again anticipate the administrative confusion of
adjusting the majority of aid awards made to BEOG recipients.

Our overriding concern, however, is the increased com lexity of the adjusiment
process resulting from a multiplicity of room and board options. For example, a
student attending our institution next fall can choose from & total of fifty-seven
board andfor room options, depending upon onc of ten residence halls sclected
5-day or 7-day board contract, single or double room, ete. A student’s sclection of
one of these options would prescribe the use of one of eleven separate cost figures
for the BEOG computation. (Six of these cost figures fall below the $1,100 room
and board standard set by the “Payment Schedule,” and four are above.) These
eleven cost figures, in turn, would fit into one of five cost categories on the “Basic
Grant Payment Schedule.” (The problems discussed here do not involve our out-
of-state students inasmuch as tuition charges for these students place them at a
cost figure above $2,100; however, these students represent only 10-15% of our
aid recipients. Total cost figures for ALL in-state students at our institution will be
less than $2,100.)

The prospect of accurately determining which of the fifty-seven options will be
utilized by the hundreds of individual BEOG recipients expected on our campus
this fall is staggering. (When I called our Director of Housing to explore methods
of gathering this data, he threatened to hangup on mne!) I hesitate to even suggest
the likeclihood that many BEOG recipients will utilize more than one of these
options during the course of an academic year, thereby significantly altering his
educational costs and thus, logically, affecting the amount of his BEOG entitle-
ment.,

Utilization of actual cost figures will also create the near incredible situation
whereby 8 BEOG recipient living at home one or two blocks from our campus
could qualify for a Basic Grant stipend $74 greater than a recipient living in a
double room in one of our residence halls on a 5-day board contract. It is also
significant to note that the student on the 5-day board contract would generally
pay cash for his weekend meals, whereas the student at home could pocket the $74
and eat with his parents, . .

Ho;:cfulli'l, the above will adequately demonstrate the bowllderin%com lexity of
a system which dictates utilization of individualized cost data for BEOG compu-
tatiuns and provides reasonable evidence that more realistic and workable pro-
cedures must be devised.

I am aware that the legislation addressed itself to “‘actual cost of attendance’’;
however, it also specifies that the definition of this cost i3 “subject to regulations
of the Commissioner.” Accordingly, I would urge that the Commissioner prescribe
cost standards which would enable the financial aid officer to establish the exact
BEOG stipend prior to construction of a total aid package. I would propose that
this could be accomplished by permitting institutions with total cost figures under
$2,100 to utilize the $1,500 standard cost figure for all BEOG recipients. The
institutional tuition charge would be added to this cost permitting the aid officer
to immediately establish the exact BEOG stipend. The student could then be
notified of his total aid package and the confusion and administrative complica-
tions of subsequent revisions avoided.

Although the thoughts exprossed here are my own, I have visited with each of the
aid officers at the public institutions within North Dakota and I can report that,
without exception, they anticipate major roblems in establishing Basic Grant
amounts for 1974~73 because of the actual cost of attendance provisions of the
“Payment Schedule” It is logical to assume that this situation will prevail at
most, if not all, of the moderate cost public institutions throughout the country.

T Bi.
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T am convinced that we aro dealing with an administrative problem of major pro-
portions requiring prompt corrective action. Your careful consideration of the
thoughts I have presented here will bo greatly appreciated.

Sincerely,
Wayne K. TesMER,
Director.

Bastc EDUCATIONAL OppoRTUNITY GRANTS

We have appeared before the Subcommittee several times in the past with our
recommendations on the Basic Grant Program. Most of those occasions, however,
dealt with the regulatory function being exercised by the Office of Education.
Our recommendations for changes in the law are not extensive. They consist
primarily of requests for clarification of Congressional intent, in order to simplify
the administration of the program. Other recommendations have been advanced
by us previously in our testimony on H.R. 13815, which we hope can be advanced
through the Congress immediately, rather than being incorporated into a more
comprehensive piece of legislation which may take a longer time to gain enactment,

Qur first recoinmendation is in reference to Section 411(a)(2)(B)(iv). which
defines the term “actual cost of attendance.” The cost of attendance did not
cause much problem for the current year because the low level of the grant awards
was not closc to one-half the cost at most institutions, and almost all schools
could use $1200+ as their cost figure without further delineation. For the coming
year, however, the problem is a very real one for all institutions with costs under
$2100. I would request that a letter from Mr. Wayne Tesmer, a Vice President of
NASFAA, to Mr. Peter Voigt be placed in the record to document this problem.
Briefly summarized, if actual costs are required for setting each recipicnt’s grant
amount, it is very difficult to establish the %mnt amount prior to actual enrollment.
Even then it means that some schools will have several dozen cost figures to use
because of multiple room and board options and/or tuition and fees charged by
the credit hour. At the present time, the Office of Education is interpreting
“actual cost” very literally for those students who pay room and/or board to the
institution, but is utilizing estimates for those who live and/or eat outside the
confines of the school. Mr. Tesmer’s letter further defines the problem.

In order to resolve the problem, we would urge that the law be amended to
grovide that the “average’ cost of attendance for students of siinilar circumstances

¢ used in lieu of “actual” cost in the establishment of maximum grants. Then an
institution might develop four or five budget catcgories rather than being required
to construct cost figures unique to each student. On the one hand, O.E. is presently
saying that the determination of the family contribution ean be a rough estimate
beeause the grant is limited to onc-half of cost anyway, and the other aid eriteria
can be more precise; on the other hand, they are saying that cost must be de-
termined precisely (but only those paid direetly to the institution) beeause the
law requires it, Please relieve them of this need to be inconsistent.

We would urge, as we did when testifying on H.R. 13815, that Sections 411
(2)(3)(A) (i) and (ii) be amended to require that the Commissioner publish the
family contribution schedule in the Federal Register no later than April 1 pre-
ceeding the fiscal year of ngplicnbi!ity. Further, we recommend that the same
date be the deadline for submission of that schedule to the Congress and that
July 1 be the deadline for any Congressional resolution of disapproval. The
profposnls in H.R. 13815 for changing these dates were good, but they did not

o far enough. If this program is to ever scrve its intended purpose, and actually

¢ a floor or foundation source of assistance, states and institutions should know
about BEOG ontcomes by February 1 of each year. Anything later will always
find state, institutional and local financial assistance already in place by the time
BEOG notices are provided, necessitating time-consuming and confusing re-
vision of nid packages. More importantly, the BEOG simply cannot, under present
conditions, be considered a motivating force for postsecondary enrollment, as tho
Congress intended.

Our next recommendation was also addressed in H.R. 13815. It relates to Sec-
tion 411(a)(3)(B) (iv) and the treatment of Social Security and G.I. Bill bene its
This provision, partieularly regarding Social Securit *, has probably deprived
more needy students of BEOG support than any inadequacy of the family eon-
tribution schedule. Our collective experience indieates that students from low
income families simply do not receive Social Sceurity benefits for edueational
purposes, no matter what the intent of the legislation or the Social Security
Administration might be. These payments are normally considered a family
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resource, not a student resource, and are pooled with whatever other income the
family might have.

The implications of the G.I. Bill are not quite so clear, due to the fact that
most recipients are independent students by definition. It does not seem to make
any difference if the benefits arc treated os o student or a family resource. In any
event, the exclusion of one-half of the benefits from consideration as a student
resource provides an advantage to the veteran as compared to the non-veteran
who is supporting his education from part-time cmployment rather than the G.I.
Bill. If. this was the intent, it is working,

We would recommend that all Social Security and G.I. Bill benefits be treated
as “family’’ income and considered as any other form of income the family might

have.

Section 411(b) (3)(B) (v) provides that no payment under the scheduled reduc-
tion can be less than $50.00. A significant number of awards this year were in
that amount. Grants of such small-amounts accomplish very little. Assistance
to ihe students is almcst non-existent, and the cost of delivering the award to
the recipient is probably greater than the award itself. We suggest that the
minimum award be at least $100.00, and we sce little need to vary from the
minimum $200.00 award at full funding. If lesser amounts are not enough to be
concerned about under full funding, why should they be more significant when
the funding is less?

The past three Administration budgets have demonstrated the wisdom of the
Congress when it protected the campus-based student aid programs from “extinc
tion by substitution.” Iiad it not been for Section 4ll(b)?4)g there is little ques-
tion that funding would not have been continued for the National Direct Student
Loan and Supplemental Opportunity Grant programs. We have already spoken
to the continuing need for NDSL in eatlier testimony. Later in this statement
we will do the same for SEOG. While the Congress scems to appreciate these
programs, the Administration apparently does not. Thus we urge that the
“threshold” levels be retained and in fact increased. For the past three years
Congress has appropriated constant amounts for the campus-based k)ro ams,
even though the threshold level was less in the case of SEOG and CW-SP. In
order to insure the continuation of these programs ut least at the current levels
we recommend that the threshold levels be raised to $210 million for SEOG and
$270 million for CW-8P; otherwise, the advances we make in increased funding
of BEOG will be diminished by decreases in other programs.

When we appeared before the Subcommittec on April 11 of this year, we reported
our concern about the lack of any recognition on the part of the Executive Branch
of the andministrative burden which has been placed upon institutions by the
Basic Grants program. We referred to our request, frequently repeated, that the
Commissioner use the authority already provided by the Congress to partially
reimburse schools for the administrative costs beingbincurred. I would ask that a
letter from Mr. Tombaugh to Mr. Voigt last September be placed in the record, as
it describes the problem most completely. At the same AYril 11 hearir:ig, Com-
missioner Ottina assured Mr. Dellenback that such was still under consideration,
but no decision has yet been announced. It scems obvious to us, in view of the
stance taken by the Executive Branch with regard to similar proposals for guaran-
teed loans, that such reimbursements will not be forthcoming without a mandate
from the Congress. We recognize that the institution benefits from the enrcliment
of Basic Grant recipients; we do not argue that fact. We do dis?ute the position
that the institution can and should absorh all costs resulting from BEOG ad-
ministration. e oniy ask that the cost be shared, as outlined in Mr. Tombaugh'’s
letter. Other federa} agencies provide for administrative costs incurred by institu-
tions; the campus-based programs provide gartial reimbursement, To suggest that
the institutions have no signifieant role in the administration of Basic Grants is to
ignore the obvious. We ask that language be added to the law to insure that the
institutional role (and expense) is recognized.

Obviously, the Association wants to see Basic Grants continued and expanded.
There are many administrative improvements that need to be made, but the
authorizing law needs minimal change. We will continue to work with the Office of
Education to resolve the regulatory problems that make the program difficult for
students and institutions. We appreciate your continuing interest and concern for
these practical matters.

Senator PeLr. Now, I remember when I first introduced this con-
cept of the basic grant, there was some very real reservations on {the
part of the college financial aid officers.
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What is the fecling among the financial aid officers in the com-
munity with regard to this program?

Mrs. Epwarps. May I back up and say I do not think the com-
munity ever really had any objection?

Senator PeLL. T did not say objection. I said reservations.

Mrs. Epwarps. We were maybe a little bit afraid because this was
something so new.

At the present time, I would say that the total attitude is positive.

We all see that this does open the doors to students who might
otherwise not have pursued education beyond the high school level,
and we are very happy to tell you that the students are participating
more.

We think the workshops had an impact upon them, and we think
thie communication has been improved.

At my own institution, we have $202,000 coming in this year for
BEOG, whereas last vear we had $50,000.

Mr. Tombaugh will agree with me that this is reflected throughout
the country.

I donot think, if we have any carryover this year, it wil! be in the
proportion it was last vear.

Senator PeLr. Do ‘vou see the danger that as we broaden the
eligibility—you suggest we diminish the amount.

Would we not do better for the time being to concentrate on trying
to keep the amounts so they really are substantially an assist to the
student rather than broadening the eligibility?

Mrs. Epwarps. You ask a very, very difficult question.

My leaning, however, is this. I know we must keep it at the reason-
able level so it does have inipact upon cost of education. But, at the
same time, Senator, vou were trying to give us legislation which would
open the doors to all qualified students,

It is my personal feeling we should do what is necessary to qualifyv
those students. And if it does reduce it somewhat, it is better to get
those students into the mainstream and get them started than never
to have opened the doors at all. )

Mr. Tompaven. If I could amplify, if expanding the eligible group
should have the effect of reducing fhe average grant by, let us say,
$100, there are other ways and means that the students can utilize
to get the $100.

f the population continues to be excluded, many of them will never
have the motivation to even seek out other money, and they will
never get there at all.

Granted, the grant has to he sizable enough to get them there. But
if we can keep it at a reasonable level and get them there, we can get
them on through.

Senator PeLL. I was struck by Mr. Rice’s figures that show that
from the families with extremely low income, who are Very poor. very
few youngsters apply, while from the families who are better off, more
individuals apply. So you almost have the same number applying for
families with more than $12.000 a year income as you do in the whole
much larger range below that.

Mrs. Epwarbps. I have not seen those figures vet, and T mmn very
interested.
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I hieard if for the first time this morning, Senator, and would be

lm{)p\- to see them.
think there are many. many factors that would account for that.
The commnmmications problem could very well be one of them.

Senator PeLL. T think probably the communieations responsibility
should not be part of this program.

Mrs. Enwanns. I agree with you,

Senator PerL. This program should strietly be a financial aid
Pm{!rum, and we should exert all the foree we can to see it get its full

unding.

The burden of communications should rest through other programs.

Would you not agree with that?

Mrs. Ebwanns. T would say certainly it is not out of line to suggest
that the communications problem should be resolved through other
channels, if this is the case,

This program should provide the money to get the students there,
but we should find other ways of communicating.

Senator PELL. Where are the forms available for this program?

Am I correet in saying that high schools, post offices and financial
aid officers have these?

Mrs. Ebwanrns. And libraries, and also the talent search program,
tlll,c upward bound program. These are the types of places we talk
about.

Senator PELL. Some of those are rather obscure names, If T am
talking to a constituent, where do I tell them to go?

Mrs. Ebwagps. To go to the libraries. to the post offices,

Senator PELL. You mean all public libraries have these forms?

Mrs. Epwarns. Yes.

Senator Petr. I am delighted to hear that.

Mr. Voigr. It is a very difficult thing to get a mailing list to the
public libraries.

Mrs. Epwarps. This has been publicized, T am happy to tell you,
in a lot of spot television and radio broadcasts at 2 ung 3 in the morn-
ing, when I cannot sleep. They are done in different ways to get the
attention of young people. :

Senator PELL. You mentioned three categories, public schools, post
offices, and finnncinl aid officers.

Mr. Voigt. We did not utilize the post office this year.

Senator PELL. But they were utilized last year?

Mr. VoigT. Yes.

Senator PELL. Why were they not utilized this year?

Mr. Voigr. The suceess of the post office was somewhat limited.

Post offices ure not generally in the business of providing direct
communications to students. .

Senator PELL. But are there not many rural communities where
they do not have libraries but they have a post office?

Mr. Voigr. There are, indeed, but the of{i)cc sent them to the high
schools. And this vear the forms were put out early enough so they
were availuble in the high schools. .

Senator PELL. Thank you very much, indeed, for your testimony,
and it was good to see you here again.

Mrs. Epwarps. Thank you very much.
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Senator PeLL. This concludes our hearing.

At this point I order printed all statements of those who could not
attend um‘ other pertinent material submitted for the record.

[The material referred to follows:) ‘ -
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Basic Educational Opportunity Grants

Family Contribution Schedule

The National Association for Equal Opportunity in Higher Education
represents the historically Black colleges and universities of our
nation. There are 107 institutions located in fifteen Southern
states, four Northern states, and the District of Columbia, enroll-
ing more than 180,000 students. These institutions graduate more
than 30,000 students annually with baccalaureate, graduate and
professional degrees. These institutions have made and are making
2 significant contribution to higher education and the American

Nation.

m L.22pirg with the need of most institutions of higher education
to have available the necessary financial resources for their gtu-
dents, student financial assistance is the number one priority.

An approach to student financial :ssistance that includes the
Supplemental Educational Oppottun1£§ Grant Program, the College
Work Study Program, the Direct Student Loan Program, the Basic
Educational Opportunity Grants Program, and the Guaranteed Student
Loans will be necessary for the foreseeable future to bring to fru-

ition the educational hopes of thousands of students of this nation.

AN
Therefore, it is important that the Basic Educational Opportunity

Grants Program Family Contribution Schedule be given consideration




for the impact that it has and will have on what happens in the

1ives of thousands of college eligible students.

The Family Contribution Schedule for the Basic Educational Oppor-
tunity Grants Program should be further amended for Academic
Year 1975-1976 if this program is to be equitable for those who

qualify for participation.

In keeping with the modified proposals that Commissioner Bell has
submitted to this Committee on the BEOG Family Contribution Sched-

ule, I will direct the major portion of my remarks.

Proposal One seeks to increase the asset reserve from $7,500 to
$8,500. This does several things, namely:

»

1. Enlarges the pool of eligibles and broadens the base
of participation in the program.

2. Raises the definitional problem of equity and debts

against the assets. Are these real debts/immediate

debts or are they deferred debts?
Ptoéosal Two pertains to the consideration given to the Effective
income of students. The fact that the previous modifications did
alleviate problems for social security recipients from the lowest
income families, this treatment still results in problems with re-
gards to inequities for other recepients of social security bene-
fits. The proposal that the "effective income of the student” be
made equivalent dollar-for-dollar with other family income, and
assessed at the same marginal rate bears some thought. The treat-

ment of veterans benefits should be given special study.

proposal Three on adjusting the basis of the family size offsets
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currently in use by the Consumer Price Index for 1974 is not clear

as stated.

Proposal Four addresses the issue of the independent student who

was employed in the base year but who lost his employment in order
to pursue postsecondary education. In order to deal with tkis prob-
lem, it is proposed that all independent applicants, who were not
students in the base year and who were employed on a full-time basis,
be permitted to file a Basic Grant application using estimated cur-

rent year income data.

This'ptoposal should be further expanded to include the unemployed
those who were employed on a half~time of part-time basis to bring

equity to this provision..

There should also be given consideration to the impact of inflation
and unemployment upon the economy. The low income families bear a

disporportionate burden of the unemployment.

The Higher Education Daily of October 1, 1974, began its headline

as follows: gtudents to get less BOG Aid next year in reporting

the testimony of the United States Office of Education Commissioner

Bell.

The reasons given were as follows:

1. that appropriations for the program for grants in
academic year 1975-76 (FY75) are likely to be in=-
sufficient to cover the greater number of students
who will be eligible.

2. the number of postsecondary schools whose students
are eligible for basic grants has gone from about
4.300 at the beginning of 1973-74 to 5,500 this year.

L
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3. Reforms in the Family Contribution Schedule this
year and proposed reform for next year, will
make more students eligible for grants.

4. Improvements in the distributions of application
materials have drawn more students into the pro-
gram.

Adding on a third year of first year students as well as the
expansion of the pool within each of the three years will im-

pact the distribution of funds within this program.

This being the case, Cdngress must:

1. Take a very close look at the proposed family
contribution schedule.

2. Recognize that this increase in the pool of
eligible which in turn decreases the size of
the grants for participating students necessitates
a larger amount of funds being put in the college
based programs in order to provide the difference
between up to 1,400 or half of the cost whichever
is less and also provide the other half necessary
for students to participate in the Postsecondary
experience.

3. Reconsider the relative future of the non-colleges based
loan programs as problematic with the economic
crises of today.

4. Look at what is happening here as it relates to the
Independent Groups such as College Boards who have
already announced a substantial cut in the parental
contribution schedules for the next academic year.

5. Consider the potential situation arising where students
will be standing at the door of institutions with
underfunded BEOG Grants but lack the other funds to
matriculate. What will this mean for the economic
health of our institutions? What will this mean for
the private sector? Who will make up the difference
in student assistance?

6. Give priority consideration in the institutional based
programs to those students from families with little
or no discretionary income and little or no asset

reserves.
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The BEOG may, in fact, increase the tendency of lower income
students to enroll at lower cost institutions because the amount
of unmet need or additional aid required is lower at these in-
stitutions and it would be reduced at a faster rate than at higher

cost institutions.

Low income students, who are enrolled in disproportionate

numbers at low cost institutions, may find that low cost institu-
tions become their only educational alternatives under BEOG, Their
access to lower cost institutic-s may be increased by the BEOG

but Fheir choice of education amoag all institutions may remain

as resticted as now.

A
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APPENDIX

Progress Report on the National Debates about Financing Post-

secondary Education Ten Basic Issues. Paper presented at the

American Political Science Association Meeting in Chicago on
August 30, 1974 by:

Carol Van Alstyne, Chief Economist Policy Analysis

Service - American Council in Education

You may recently have read editorials in the newspapers or seen
television programs describing the plight of the middle~income
studgnt; It is pointed out thai, while low-income students re-
ceive financial assistance and while upper-income students can
still rely on their patents‘fOt financial help, middle-income
students are not getting aid from either source and thus are
being squeezed out of higher education. However, as Miles
Fisher, Executive Director of the National Association for Equal
Opportunity in Higher Education remarked tecently,1 we character-
istically use the term access in two different ways, depending
on whether we apply it to low-income or middle-income students.
Middle-~income students do have access to low-cost institutions
but generally not to high-cost institutions; we interpret this
to mean that they are being "denied access.” In contrast, though
low-income students who receive ‘financial aid are in the same
situation (i.e., they have access to low-cost institutions but )
not to high-cost ones), we do not regard this as denial of access.
We ha.2 made a hidden value judgment that access to low-cost in-
stitutions is sufficient "access" for low-income students but not
for middle-income students, who have a "right" (so we judge) to

the "best"--i.c., most expensive--education.
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Access, in the sense of a chance to go to college, may no longer

be an adequate measure of opportunity. 1In recent discussions,

pebple from low-income and minority backgrounds have pressed hard

to extend the concept of equality of educational opportunity from |
mere access ‘to any institution to choice of an institution and now ‘
to capacity for achievement, with opportunity unrestricted by lack !

of money.

’

Sharp differences persist in the debate over the most effective

mechanism by which to increase access to higher education.

‘4 *

~
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U.S. SENATE,
COMMITTEE (N THE JUDICIARY,
Washington, D.C., September 25, 1974.
Hon. CrasoryE PeLL,
Chairman, FEducalion Subcommiltee, Labor and Public Welfare Commillee,
Washington, D.C.

Dear Mr. CrarrstaN: Enclosed is a letter I have reeeived from Mrs. Dellora
Schimidt from Max, North Dakota, concerning family contribution schedules
for the Basic Educational Opportunity Grants,

Mrs. Schinidt has made a very good point about_the use of a previous vear's
income in determining the family’s contribution. Farm incomes can fluctuate
wildly depending on farm prices, the weather, and numerous other factors
Because of these fluetuations, Mrs. Schmidt has suggested that giants be based
on an average of a family's income over a three year period. This, I believe,
would be a2 much fairer way of assessing income for farm families.

I would very much appreciate your taking Mrs. Schmidt's letter and this
subjeet into consideration when your Subcommittee again considers the family
contribution schedule for the BEOG Program.

With kind regards, I am

Sincerely,
QuexTix N. BURDICK.

Enclosure.

Max, N. Dak., September 18, 1974.
Hon. QuexTIN BURDICK,
U.S. Senate, Washington, D.C.

Dear Sexator Burpick: I have several things I would like your con<ideration
on. I realize this is a busy time but these are important issues on education for our
North Dakota young people.

First off, I would like to have some cquality on the Basic Opportunity Grants
for college students. We have a Freshman and a Sophomore attending N.D.S.U.~
BB. Neither one received BOG or State Aid. They got a Incal community scholar-
ship for good grades from Bottineau (5100 a quarter) for which we were very
grateful because we don’t even live in the area.

I would like to see the grants based on a three year income average instead of on
last years only. You know last vear was a good year with grain, cattie, and hog
prices up but this year it is down. You can’t send a child to college this year on
last yvears income.

It ‘makes the voung people of todav wonder if it pays to work when they see
their friends getting up to $800 and $2,000 given to them when just beeause I
work they don’t get any aid. Especially when these families are our neighbors and
crops and returns are like ours,

ou may ask why don’t they get Wark Study jobs, well they have applied but
the jobs are given to out of state students. Notw, why must our State supported
schools do that? Their first concern should be North Dakota youth beeause it is
our tax money. I feel we are really hit hard first to support the colleges and then to
send our children there while others from out of state get it cheaper without
paving one cent of taxes in N, Dak. I don’t mind working to help educate our
children but why must I do it for the neighbors and for out of staters?

As a teacher I would like to express my thanks for your vote on H.R. 69 and
urﬁ;e ,\l'our favorable vote on the appropriation bill for Public Law 93-380 for our
schools.

I would appreciate anything done by you, as we need to keep our young people
in the state for a better North Dakota.

Sincerely,
Mrs. DELLORA SCHMIDT.

o ‘ I
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U.S. SExaTE,
CoMyiTTEE 0N LiBOR AND PUBLIC WELFARE,
Washington, D.C., October 3, 1974.
Hon. TerrrL H. BeLy, .
Commissioner of [ducation, U.S. Office of Education, Department of Health,
Education, and Welfare, Washington, D

Dear M. Commssionir: Thank you for your letter of September 20, aug-
mented by your testimony of October 3 before the Subeontmittee on Fdueation,
detailing the changes vou propose to make in the Family Contribution Nehedule
for the Basie Educational Opportunity Grant Program.

We are extremely pleased that you are asking to make the Sehedule more
equitable with regard to the family ~ize offet, the treatment of Noeial Seeurity
and veterans’ benefits, and the independent ~tudent who leaves full-time employ-
nent to attend postsecondary edueation, These ehange~ ~hould have a significant.
impaet toward niaking the Busie Grant Program more respon~ible to the needs of
the students it was intended to serve. -

We believe that the increa~e in the assets exelusion from $7,500 to $8,300
represents a step in the right direetion. While we would prefer 2 more liberalized
assets treatment. we will not insist on sueh a ehange at this time. In light of the
eurrent limited appropriations situation, sueh a ehange would even further
dilute the amounts available for individual grants.

We belicve that the ehanges you have made in the Family Contribution Sehedule
make it aceeptable to the Subeommittee on Fdueation. Thi~ letter will serve as
official notice that the Subeommittee does not plan to disapprove the Sehedule.
We hope that this will be sufficient to allow You to implement the new Nehedule
as so0n s possible and to disseminate information on next vear’s program expedi-
tieusly in order to assure that every eligible student reecives the grant to whieh he
or she is entitled.

Sineerely,
CLAMBORNE PELL,
Chairman, Subcommillee on Education.
Pirie H. DomiNicn.
Ranking Minority Member, Subcommittee an Education.

DeparTvesT OF HaLTH, Povcarion, Axp WELFARE,
OFrice: ot Epveatios,
Washington, D.C., October 8, 197.
Hon. Cra1sorye Prui,
Chairman, Suhcommillee on Education, Commiltec on Labar and Public Welfare,
U.S. Senate, Washington, D.C.

Diar Sexvror Proa: Thank you for your letter of October 3 in which you
indicated the Subcommittec’s general satisfaetion with our proposed Schedule of
Family Contributions for the Basie Granis Progran. .

Sinee we appeared before you last Thursday, we have had further discus~ions
with the House Special Subeonmumittee on Fdueation. As a renlt of these conver-
“ation~, we are proposing one further modifieation in the treatiment of assets.

A< vou know. our original proposal contained an inercase in the anount to be
subtracted from net assets of $1,000, raising the assets re~erve to $8,300, We are
now reconnnending that this asset reserve be further incresed to a level of
$10,000.

We are making this proposal in the hope that this propo~ed ehange will meet
the concerns which have been espressed eoncerning the treatinent of assets in_this
program and will permit an early resolution of these Sehedules for the 1975-76
aeademie year.

Sincerely,
T. H. B,
U.S. Commissioner of Education,

Senator PELL. The subcommittee will recess until the call of the
Chair.

(Whereupon, at 11:35 a.m., the subcommittee recessed, subject to
the call of the Chair.)
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